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Bass Tournament Is 
Only A Week Away Munday Brings Home State Track Crown DOUBLE GOLD FOR 

PURPLE AND GOLD 

The Munday Chamber of Com-
merce's second annual bass tourna-
ment will begin early Saturday 
morning, May 28, with fishermen 
asked to be on the lake at 6 a.m. En-
trams may grab a sausage burrito 
and a cup of coffee on their way, 
courtesy of the Chamber, and ham-
burgers will be available during the 
day so fishing can continue non-
stop for those in search of a big 
prize. 

Signs will be posted at the en-
trance to Miller Creek Reservoir to 
direct fishermen and spectators to 
the headquarters area. Registration 
at the lake will be S35, and those 
who pre-register by Saturday, May 
21, will only have to pay S30. 

The Chamber of Commerce will 
locate at the lake headquarters on 
Friday, May 27. A fish fry is 
planned for contestants on Saturday 
evening, and fishing will continue 
until 3 p.m. Sunday, when awards 
will be presented. 

Sponsors for the tournament in-
clude Osbornes, Dairy Queen, 
Ralph's Auto Repair, the Fair 
Store, Munday Auto Supply, M-
System, Jo's Beauty Shop, Knox 
County Farm Bureau, Ralph 
Cypert, P-M Supply, Angler's 
Choice, Reid's Hardware and the 
Munday Courier, Munday; Jurecek-
Manly Marine and Vita Auto Parts, 
Seymour; Haskell Marine, Haskell; 
Penman Propane, Rochester; and 
Pumpers Supply and Equipment 
and Clonts Hardware, Knox City. 

MOGULETTE KATHY WILDE is interviewed by Bill Hart, senior sportswriter for the Abilene Reporter News, 
after she broke the State Class A girls' record in the 100 meter hurdles competition at the state track meet in 
Austin Saturday. Kathy, the sophomore daughter of Kay Wilde and Edwin Wilde, ran the hurdles in 15 seconds 
flat to break the old record of 15.2,She also ran on the 400 meter and 800 meter relay teams and finished third in 
the triple jump competition, helping the team to win its first state championship. 

Baccalaureate 
Set For Sunday City Council Okays 

Budget, Other Items,  

entered in two individual contests, 
won a silver medal in the long jump 
and a bronze in the 400 meter dash. 
Trey Thompson also captured a 
bronze medal in the 800 meter run 
and the 400 meter relay team 
finished third as well. Fourth place 
points were contributed by Lowell 
Hutchens in the shot put, Perry 
Collier in the 400 meter run and 
Terry Collier in the 200 meter dash. 

Understandably, both coaches 
were extremely pleased with the 
results of the meet. "I just can't say 
enough about it," enthused girls' 
coach Gina Farmer. "It was a great 
weekend and the girls performed ex-
ceptionally well." 

The coach denied any disappoint-
ment that the sprint and 800 meter 
relays didn't place higher. "We just 
don't have a real 'burner' to put us 
ahead on the last leg, and 1 think 
that problem will be taken care of 
next year. We really had great times 
on all our relays. We hoped to break 
four minutes on the mile relay, but 
that will be our goal next year." 

Coach Farmer praised her "work-
horses", Mindy Myers and Kathy 
Wilde, for their efforts. "Mindy 
showed such guts and determination 
in the mile relay when she was 
passed on the last leg and just gave a 
great effort to regain the lead. And 
Kathy really did a fine job in the 
hurdles. Angie Offutt had a good 
day coming out of the blocks. She 
stayed calm and was like a cheer-
leader for all of us." 

Farmer's final praise went to the 
fans. "The support was amazing. 
There was a whole section of Mun-
day people there. That is a long way 
to go fora flack Incet, and the girls 

(See Track, Page 2) 

Weather 
Report 

Following is the weather report 
for seven days ending Monday, May 
16, 1988, as compiled and recorded 
by Goodson Sellers, local U.S. 
weather observer. 

TEMPERATURE 
HIGH LOW 

92 	54 
80 	63 
88 	50 
91 	59 
92 	59 
98 	59 
95 	66 

May 10 
May 11 
May 12 
May 13 
May 14 
May 15 
May 16 

Rainfall year to date - 3.51 

Rebates Point To 
Economic Recovery 

City and county officials are still 
receiving encouraging news from 
State Comptroller Bob Bullock 
about the shape of our slowly im-
proving economy. The county re-
ceived a total of $21,483.81 this 
month in sales tax rebates, a 36.65 
percent increase from May 1987. 

Munday's May rebate check was 
$6,811.55, compared to $6,183.60 
last May. For the year, Munday has 
received S21,580.35, an increase of 
16.22 percent over 1987. 

Knox City gained $12,899.10 this 
month, bringing their 1988 total to 
$39,198.78, a 34.76 increase from 
last year. Goree's check was for 
$1,297.06, up 39.44 percent from 
last May, and the city's total for this 
year is $4,015.73, giving them the 
biggest increase, 45.09 percent. 

Benjamin is up 4.23 percent for 
1988 with $1,133.03 in total rebates. 
The county seat's May check was 
$476.10, which is down a little from 
last May, but that undoubtedly re-
flects the weeks Benjamin was 
without a grocery store. 

The quest for athletic excellence is 
never-ending, but the search for 
another elusive state championship 
at Munday High School came to a 
temporary halt last weekend as the 
Munday Moguls and Mogulettes 
duplicated a feat that only one team 
had ever accomplished before - a 
complete sweep of both boys' and 
girls' team championships. 

Ironically, the first team to 
achieve a double championship at 
the state track meet was Karnack, 
also a Class A squad, which won the 
meet last year. But Munday was 
able to go them one better this year -
the Mogulettes scored more points 
at the meet than any other Class A 
team has posted. 

The girls racked up 84 points, 
outdistancing runner-up D'Hanis, 
which scored 56 points (40 of these 
points came from phenomenal 
junior Alison Calicoatte, who won 
four gold medals). Other standings 
in the girls' division included 
Booker with 45 points, Paducah 
with 36, Irion County with 32 and 
Rochester with 22. 

It was a closer contest on the 
boys' side, with Munday taking a 
narrower victory over defending 
champ Karnack, 64 points to 52. 
Rissel came in with 38 points, Oak-
wood had 30 and Paducah and 
Wheeler tied with 22 points each. 

Several state Class A records bit 
the dust in Austin Saturday, and 
three of them were broken by Mun-
day. Super sophomore Mindy 
Myers now holds the 1600 meter 
standard of 2 minutes and 16.8 
seconds. Kathy Wilde's 15-second 
time in the 100 meter hurdles is also 
a record, and the Mogul mile relay 
team, which consists of Perry Col-
lier, Trey Thompson, Terry Collier 
and Anthony Stinnett, ran a record-
breaking time of 3 minutes and 18 
seconds in their event. 

Myers didn't stop with just 
winning the 800 meter race, she also 
brought home a gold medal from 
the 1600 meter competition and a 
silver from the high jump contest, 
posting personal best performances 
in each event. The Mogulette mile 
relay team of Angie Offutt, Alicia 
Cook, April Offutt and Mindy 
Myers cut seconds off their time to 
grab the gold medal in their contest, 
and the 800 meter relay team placed 
third and the 400 meter relay team 
fourth in the state competition. 
Kathy Wilde also contributed extra 
points to the team effort, taking 
third place in the triple jump. 

Anthony Stinnett, the only Mogul 

The 26 seniors who will graduate 
from Munday High School next 
week will be honored at a bacca-
latreate service at 8 p.m. Sunday, 
Nity 22, at the high school audi-
torum. Ray Hunter, minister of the 
Minday Church of Christ, will 
denier the baccalaureate message. 

Cass honor students have parts 
on be program during both bacca-
laureate and commencement. 
Deborah Brown will voice the in-
vocation Sunday evening, and Sam 
Hunter will word the benediction. 
Jeremy Hutchinson will read scrip-
tures, and the class will sing "Be-
cause He Lives" and "Victory In 
Jesus" led by Annette LeFevre and 
accompanied by Mrs. Sandy King. 
Mrs. Lisa Myers will serve a.,  or-
ganist during the processional and 
recessional. 

Ushers for baccalaureate and 
commencement will be Chad Bor-
dovsky, Scott Hutchens, Holly 
Jackson, Denise Kuchler, Lynn 
Parker, Angie Partridge, Kent San-
ders and Michael Waggoner, junior 
honor students. 

The public is invited to join 
parents and friends of the graduates 
in attending the special service. 

erson until the police commissioner 
is present. 

Dancer reported that the notice 
on dogs running loose in the city has 
been republished in the Munday 
Courier; also that he is expecting 
sample copies of a Vicious Dog Or-
dinance from Texas Municipal 
League soon which the council 
might want to consider. He then left 
the meeting. 

Mayor Dickerson informed the 
council that he and City Admini-
strator Walter Hertel would attend a 
legislative task force public hearing 
in Ft. Worth on May I I. They re-
quested opportunity to testify in re-
gard to new "no burn" require-
ments and other landfill problems 
created by new requirements; new 
fees; and Safe Drinking Water Act 
excessive requirements. 

Next the council discussed the 
street paving seal coat project for 
1988. Albus moved the city adver-
tise for bids and give notice of same, 
with bids to be opened at the next 
council meeting on June 7, 1988. 

(See City Council, Page 2) Golf Scramble 
Planned May 22 

Area golfers need to be practicing 
their putting and driving techniques, 
as the Lake Creek Golf Club will 
sponsor its first scramble of the 
season on Sunday, May 22, at the 
club course. 

Tee-off is at 1:30 p.m. sharp, and 
all area golf enthusiasts are invited 
to join the scramble. 

Local Bloodmobile Falls 
Short Of 60-Pint Quota 

(Editor's Note: The following city 
council minutes furnished by Walter 
Hertel, Munday City Administra-
tor.) 

The City Council of the City of 
Munday, Texas met in regular ses-
sion May 10 at the Munday City 
Hall. 

Members present: Mayor Doris 
Dickerson and Aldermen Jessie 
Tucker, Garon Tidwell, Jessie An-
drade and Richard Albus. 

Members absent: Gene Brown. 
Mayor Dickerson called the 

meeting to order. Minutes of the 
April 12, 1988 meeting were read. 
Andrade moved minutes be ap-
proved as written. Jessie Tucker 
seconded. All for. 

Bobby D. Burnett, city attorney, 
met with the city council. Mayor 
Dickerson asked the city administra-
tor to brief the council on purchase 
of 35.71 acres of land for a pro-
posed dump site. Total cost of the 
tract was discussed. Burnett ex-
plained the procedure, costs and 
possible problems of acquiring 
property under eminent domain by 
condemnation. No council action 
was required, authority for land 
purchase having been granted pre-
viously. 

Henry Dancer, police chief, met 
with the council to explain his posi-
tion on vacation and days off time. 
Gene Brown, police commissioner, 
had written recommendations to 
clarify employment guidelines in 
this regard. After discussion the 
matter was tabled by Mayor Dick- 

Applications For Emergency 
Farm Loans Being Accepted 

Applications for emergency farm 
loans for losses caused by freezes 
March 28 through April 3, 1987 are 
being accepted at the Farmers Home 
Administration (FmHA) office lo-
cated in Knox City, FmHA county 
supervisor Bobby G. Cude said last 
week. 

Knox County is one of forty in 
Texas recently named by Secretary 
of Agriculture Richard E. Lyng as 
eligible for loans to cover part of ac-
tual production losses resulting 
from the adverse weather condi-
tions. 

Cude said farmers may be eligible 
for loans of up to 80 percent of their 
actual losses or the operating loan 
needed to continue in business or 

extra praise as one of the area's 
most faithful blood donors who 
gives regularly not only in Munday 
but at other area Bloodmobiles, 
doing his part to help our com-
munity and those of our neighbors. 

Mickey Jackson and James Mer-
rell of West Texas Utilities in Mun-
i* put up the street sign reminding 
residents of the bloodmobile, and 
they also helped unload the Red 
Cross truck after it arrived at the 
site. Winters Matthews and Virginia 
Cary registered the prospective 
donors, four of whom were de-
terred. Ernestine Dickerson handled 
the blood bags, and trained per-
sonnel assisting Red Cross workers 
nie Lois Beaty, LVN; Pat Hut-
chinson, EMT; and Betty Hamilton, 

VN and EMTSS. Mickey Jackson, 
Buford Berryhill, Bobby and Pat 
Hutchinson and Ray Lynn Hardin 
hdPed load the truck for its return 
to Wichita Falls. 

Canteen workers were Marie 
Smith, Elaine Gulley and Lisa Booe. 
Providing food and other items for 
the canteen were Shirley Smith, 

I 
MUNDAY HIGH SCHOOL, senior Glen Reid was one of five young 
people who donated blood for the first time at the Bloodmobile held here 
Monday. Glen reclines comfortably on the Red Cross cot as a technician 
goes through the steps involved in taking a blood donation. The Blood-

mobile fell far short of its goal this time, with only 40 pings given. 

$500,000, whichever is less. For 
farmers unable to obtain credit 
from private commercial lenders, 
the interest rate is 4.5 percent. 

"As a general rule, a farmer must 
have suffered at least a 30 percent 
loss of production to be eligible for 
an FmHA emergency loan," Cude 
said. Farmers participating in the 
PIK of Federal Crop Insurance pro-
grams will have to figure in proceeds 
from those programs in determining 
their loss. 

Applicatons for loans under this 
emergency designation will be ac-
cepted through December 29, 1988 
but farmers should apply as soon as 
possible. Delays in applying could 

(See Farm Loans, Page 2) 

Volunteer blood donors took time 
to give 40 units of blood at the Red 
River Regional Red Cross Blood-
mobile here Monday, according to 
Latreace Lane, local American Red 
Cross volunteer chairman. 

"Although we fell short of our 
Bloodmobile goal," Mrs. Lane said, 
"donations which were collected 
will help to ensure adequate supplies 
for those who need blood, and I'm 
pleased to recognize those donors 
and volunteers who worked so dili-
gently at the Bloodmobile. 

"Five young people, three of 
them high school students, were first 
time donors," Mrs. Lane con-
tinued. "We highly commend these 
young people and hope that this first 
contribution will establish a life-
time of being regular donors." 

First time donors were Scott Jack-
son, Glen Reid, Alexis Bordovsky. 
Annette LeFevre and Wayne Hut-
chinson. Donors who achieved 
gallon markers were Robert Elliott, 
one gallon; Melton Morgan, three 
gallons; Barbara Ratliff, four 
gallons; and Tony Shawver, seven 
gallons. Shawver came in for some 

4 A 



For Quality Application When It Really Counts 

a 

CALL 

Petty Flying Service 
817.422-4511 
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City Council 
(Continued from page 1) 

Waggoner Receives 
Accounting Degree 

Extension Students 
Must Take Test 

Students who enroll for a math 
course at the Haskell extension cen-
ter of Western Texas College this 
summer will be required to take a 
pre-entrance test. 

The test will be given at regis-
tration and will probably require a 
minimum of 30 minutes. Registra-
tion is scheduled from 6:30-8 p.m. 
on Thursday, May 26, in the 
Haskell 	Elementary 	School 
cafeteria. 

Math courses on the Haskell sum-
mer schedule are college algebra 
(MTH 133) and intermediate alge-
bra (MTH 132). Students taking in-
termediate algebra will also take 
developmental math (MTH 002). 

Western Texas College has given 
this pre-entrance test to students on 
its main campus for over a year in 
response to state requirements. 
Texas will be requiring placement 
testing for students enrolling in 
math and English courses starting 
with the 1989 fall semester. 

Information about the Haskell 
extension center can be obtained by 
calling Bill Blakely at 817-864-2891. 

Paula Waggoner was one of 438 
students at Angelo State University 
who received diplomas at commence-
ment exercises Friday, May 13, at 
the San Angelo coliseum. Dr. Louis 
Rodriguez, president of Midwestern 
State University in Wichita Falls, 
gave the commencement address. 

Daughter of Mr. and Mrs. M.L. 
Waggoner of Munday, Paula 
received a bachelor of business ad-
ministration degree in accounting, 
She graduated magna cum laude 
with a 3.77 grade point average. A 
member of Alpha Chi honor 
society, she has also served as 
treasurer of the ASU accounting 
society. A 1984 graduate of Munday 
High School, she was valedictorian 
of her class and active in band and 
FHA. 

Paula's guests at the graduation 
included her parents and brother, 

Neil, of Munday; Perry Leonard of 
San Angelo; another brother, 
Randy Waggoner, Donna Griffis 
and Janie Leonard of Lubbock; Ray 
and Inez Dunlap of Roscoe and Jeff 
Vinson of Castroville. 

ans 
CARD OF THANKS 

I would like to thank all my friends 
for the cards and phone rails while I was 
away. They meant so much to me. 

I love you all. 
Mary Bowman 

‘‘L'ticti shon cLi then Lietlicanoit in 
Austin last weekend. I am very 
proud that they did so well." 

Munday's results from Austin 

follow: 
MOGULETTES 

800 meter relay - Angie Offutt, 
Eva Campos, Alicia Cook and 
Kathy Wilde, third, 1:46.9. 

100 meter hurdles - Kathy Wilde, 
first, 15.0. 

800 meter run - Mindy Myers, 
first, 2:16.4. 

400 meter relay - Angie Offutt, 
April Offutt, Kathy Wilde and 
Alicia Cook, fourth, 50.0. 

1600 meter relay - Angie Offutt, 
Alicia Cook, April Offutt and Min- 
dy Myers, first, 4:01.5. 

High jump - Mindy Myers, 
second, 5'5". 

1600 meter run - Mindy Myers, 
first, 5:20.0. 

Triple jump - Kathy Wiide, third, 

35'21/2 ". 
MOGULS 

Long jump - Anthony Stinnett, 

second, 22'61/4 ". 
Shot put - Lowell Hutchens, 

fourth, 53'3". 
400 meter run - Anthony Stinnett, 

third, 49.5; Perry Collier, fourth, 
49.5. 

800 meter run - Trey Thompson, 
third, 1:56.5. 

400 meter relay - Terry Collier, 
Trey Thompson, Perry Collier and 
Anthony Stinnett, third, 42.8. 

1600 meter relay - Terry Collier, 
Trey Thompson, Perry Collier and 
Anthony Stinnett, first, 3:18.0. 

200 meter dash - Terry Collier, 
fourth, 22.3. 

CHANDA CURRY, daughter of 
Clyde and Connie Curry of Lub-
bock, received a superior rating, 
the highest given, in the Lubbock 
Independent School District 
poetry festival May 10 at Lub- 

bock 	Christian 	University. 
Chanda took first place in com-
petition at Haynes Elementary 
School to win the right to repre-
sent her first grade class in a field 
of 29 students from other Lub-
bock primary schools. She recited 
the poem "My Dog" by Mar-

chettaChute. Chanda is the grand-
daughter of Howard Thompson 
of Munday and Gloria Masters of 
Abilene and the great-grand-
daughter of Jo Jarvis of Munday 
and Jackie Guffey of Graham. 

U STORE IT 
U LOCK IT 

U KEEP KEY 
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Farm Loans 
(Continued from page 1) 

create backlogs in processing and 
possibly overflow into the new 
farming season. 

FmHA is a credit agency of the 
U.S. Department of Agriculture. It 
is authorized to provide disaster 
emergency loans to recognized far-
mers who work at and rely on farm-
ing for a substantial part of their 
living. Eligibility is extended to indi-
vidual farmers who are U.S. citizens 
and to farming partnerships, cor-
porations or cooperatives in which 
U.S. citizens hold a majority in-
terest. 

The FmHA office in Knox City is 
located at 1101 East Main Street. 

Bloodmobile 
(Continued from page 1) 

Track 
(Continued from page I) 

and I really appreciate that kind of 
encouragement. It helps to have 
your hometown fans there yelling 

for you. 
The coach is looking forward to 

coming years, when talented seventh 
and eighth grade runners will beef 
up the depth on the track team. 
More athletes will be participating 
in field events, also, and the 100 
meter speed that was lacking on this 
year's team should be provided. 

Boys' coach Jim Edwards said 
every one of his athletes gave 100 
percent in Austin. "We had our best 

• performances of the year," he com-
mented, "and I think this was the 
most competitive Class- A meet I've 
ever seen. Many of the times were 
better than in the 2-A meet. The 
times just amazed me. So many 
records were broken or tied. 

"I was pleasantly surprised by the 
performance of our freshmen," Ed-
wards continued. "Perry was in 
eighth place going into the finals 
and brought it up to fourth, and it 
was a tremendous accomplishment 
for him, as was Terry's fourth place 
finish in his event. The same can be 
said for Trey Thompson; he lowered 
his time even further to place third 
in the 800, and it was a big 
achievement." 

Going into the mile relay with a 
small lead, Edwards said he was 
very conscious of how easy it is to be 
disqualified, but he still felt Munday 
would win the relay to take the 
championship. "Our guys ran a 
great race, but I expected them to. I 
knew nobody could put four legs 
together for that race like we had." 

Summing up the win, Edwards 
stated, "We try all year to condition 
our kids toward good performances 
at the regional and state meets. It's 
hard to prepare them for a meet 
that's two weeks after the initial vic-
tory. They have to work very hard 
to stay in shape and keep their times 
down, and these young men and 

422-4722 

The Munday 
Courier 

Carla Key, Elsie Stewart, Dorothy 
Jeffcoat, Joyce Walling, Betty Tid-
well, Cathy Albus, Maurine 
Williams, Peggy Hertel, Rhonda 
Richardson, LaRue Patton, Nettie 
Partridge, Vera Tomlinson, Cheryl 
Urbanczyk, Polly Decker, Jinx 
Burnison, Dorothy Cooks and Pat 
Hutchinson. 

"I'm especially proud to live in a 
community filled with such giving 
people, Mrs. Lane concluded, in-
cluding not only the blood donors, 
but all the volunteer workers it takes 
to conduct a successful Bloodmobile 
visit. We made the effort and 
because of that effort, we're saving 
lives." 
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Vera Man Dies In 
Seymour Hospital 

Lifetime Knox County resident 
Olen W. Coffman, 72, died Thurs-
day, May 12, in the Seymour Hos-
pital. Funeral services were at 10:30 
a.m. Saturday, May 14, at the First 
United Methodist Church in Vera 
with Rev. Delmar McBeath, pastor 
of the Vera Baptist Church, and 
Rev. Eddie Allsup, Methodist 
pastor, officiating. Burial was in the 
Vera Cemetery under direction of 
Archer Funeral Home of Seymour. 

Born August 24, 1915, in Knox 
County, he was a retired farmer and 
rancher. He married Frances Wirz 
in 1937, and she preceded him in 
death November 1, 1987. 

Survivors include three daugh-
ters, Barbara Moore of Seymour, 
Marianne Coffman of Denton and 
Eileen Coffman of Archer City; two 
sons, Olen Jr. of Vera and Robert 
of Goree; two sisters, Velma Parker 
of Odessa and Doris Bartlet of 
Seymour; a brother, Grover of 
Bomarton; and six grandchildren. 

ass's 

Mental Health Crisis Hotline 
1-800-621-8504 
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Foster Grant 

SUNSHADES 

Tucker seconded. All in favor. 
The council reviewed the swim-

ming pool leak problem. This is 
being checked out by city workmen 
at this time and possible methods of 
repair were discussed. 

The council reviewed the city's 
garbage service cost to Goree for 
approximately the last 60 days. 
Weinert has mentioned the possi-
bility of a request for garbage pick-
up. The council is gathering infor-
mation on this request at this time. 
No official action required. 

A mutual aid contract for fire 
protection service was discussed. 
The contract is between the cities of 
Munday and Knox City to aid each 
other in time of need for fire pro. 
tection and will result in insurance 
key rate credit for both cities. Albus 
moved the mutual aid agreement be 
passed. Tidwell seconded the  
motion. Voting for were Albus, Tid-
well, Andrade and Tucker. Noes, 
none. Passed. (Full text in city's fire 
department file.) 

The council reviewed Munday 
Housing Authority minutes. No ac-
tion required. 

A report was mailed by Oscar 
Mangis for Knox County Appraisal 
District in regard to 1988 taxable 
values. For the City of Munday, 
estimated taxable value for 1988 is 
$15,379,510. No council action re-
quired at this time. 

Leonard R. Lindstrom, senior 
loss control consultant for Hartford 
Specialty Co., has made recommen-
dation to the city that a walkway be 
constructed at the sewer plant for 
safety. Hartford is our insurance 
company safety specialist. Recom-
mendations discussed. Tidwell 
moved that a walkway at the sewer 
plant be constructed turn key accord-
ing to Exhibit A, 5-10-88, as 
submitted at a cost of $450. An-
drade seconded. All for. 

Mayor Dickerson next advised 
that the public hearing on finalizing 
the budget is now ended. No one, 
other than the city council, ap-
peared to discuss the budget. 
Questions were asked City Manager 
Hertel in regard to the budget. An-
drade moved the budget for 1988-89 
be approved as presented. Tucker 
seconded. All members for. 

The election returns of May 7, 
1988 city officers election were 
examined. The following results 
were found: for mayor, Doris Dick-
erson, 141 votes, Bill Smith, 1 
write-in; for aldermen, Richard 
Albus, 106, Gary Mowry, 39, David 
Booe, 100, Gene Brown, 138, Stal 
Decker, 10 write-ins. Tidwell moved 
that Doris Dickerson be declared 
elected as mayor; also that Richard 
Albus and Gene Brown be declared 
elected as aldermen; all three for 
two year terms. Andrade seconded. 
Carried. All members for; Mayor 
Dickerson was duly sworn in by 
Mayor Pro-Tem Tidwell; Richard 
Albus was duly sworn in by Mayor 
Dickerson. 

Andrade next moved that Floyd 
Reed Jr. be appointed as a director 
representing Munday to the board 
of directors of the North Central 
Texas Municipal Water Authority 
for a two year term from May 31, 
1988 to May 31, 1990. Albus second-
ed, all in favor. 

Andrade moved bills be approved 
as follows: from airport funds, 
$54.81; from ambulance funds, 
$602.15; from Certificate of Obliga-
tion funds, $48, from operating 
funds, $11,869.35. Tucker second-
ed. All members voted for. 

Tidwell moved the meeting ad-
journ. Albus seconded. All in favor. 

It's A Boy! 
Rev. and Mrs. Wayne Varnell of 

Goree are anxious to announce the 
arrival of their baby boy, Richard 
Vance, who was born at 4:03 p.m. 
Sunday, May 15, 1988 at Wichita 
General Hospital. He tipped the 
scales at 7 lbs. 4 oz. and measured 

193/4  inches long. 
Mr. and Mrs. Ferman Richard 

Varnell of Austin and Mr. and Mrs. 
Leland Vance Marshall of Corpus 
Christi are the proud grandparents. 

Price 

Other Displays 
Sun Shades 

52.00 Per Pair 

It's not just a building or apartment, it's where 
you live, entertain and relax. You want to 
make it attractive, comfortable and in top 
repair...to update the property value and 
make it more enjoyable for you, but it takes 
money. Our home improvement loans can 
help you make your home into everything you 
want it to be...and allow you flexible terms 
that don't overtax your budget. Contact our 
loan officer for the full facts. Windshields, Wheel Aligning 

Frame Straightening 
Painting, Door Glass 

24-Hour Wrecker Service 

LEWIS PAINT 
& BODY SHOP First National Bank Sterling Lewis, Owner 	Knox City 

Telephone 658-3342 
Nights Dial 658-3330 

PHONE 
(817) 422-4552 

DRUG 

 

120 WEST MAIN - MUNDAY.TEYA,S 76371 
In Munday 

"Your Satisfaction Is Our Security" 



BEATY'S 
Grocery Et Market 
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LUNCHEON SPECIALS 

Tuesday 
Chicken Fried Steak 

'2.99 

Sunday 

BUFFET 
'3.99 

Mon• ay 

V2 Price Specials 
For Senior Citizens 

5 p.m. - 7 p.m. 

Thursday 

Mexican Food 

Wednesday 

Super Salad 
Day 

Friday 

Burger Basket 
Specials 

Munday - Hwy 277 North 
-4.---.---vr.,- -,-- 7 -...- ........ -Tr-. r ..... -v.-v.- — 'r -r- 

$2995  

Steel Belted Strength... 
All Season Tread 

Ticrnpo Radial 

t ..,41113 IPOnee., 
No Wad* Needed 

• Fined, lideerthe One a 
smooth. cornlortsble noll• 

• Sten baited fins, construc-
tion deers strength. tread 
wee, and kith 0110ency 

• Tread deigned lo doses* 
Post for  Ire  thineMty 

WHITEWALL SALE PRICE 
Ho Wade 
Needed 

$34 OS 

131 9S 
S4 I  es 

$43.55 
San 
San  
$50." 

P275475R15 
P235/714,11 5 

613.es ssos_ 

Pt65.10R13 

P1115.01113 

DI NOM 14 

Ptesnsal4 

P2061751114 

P205115,115 
P215/75F1111 

Oil Filter. Chassis 
Lube & Oil Change 

51795 laragniCdat:if il laZtStils.uitrCon  
five quarts of map' 

brand motor oil, and install a new oil 
filter. Note: special diesel oil and filter 
type may result In extra charges.  
Brands may vary by 
location. 

FAMILY FAVOR” 11134 
Quality construction...family 

car 

sizes 	
economical price...just 

In time for spring 
driving. Hurry in! 

I 

21 
Sale ends May .. 

Engineered For A Long, Quiet Ride 
WRANGLER LT RADIAL 
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. 
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Munday Tire & Appliance 
422-4821 Munday, Texas 

SAVE 

Friedrich High Efficiency 
ROOM AIR CONDITIONERS 

• Quality construction means years 
of dependable performance. 

• Costs you less to operate .  
• Costs you less in the long run 
• Suitt with pnde by American 

craftsmen 

EER's up to 12.0 

It's rut til,•et her better 

Friedriai 
Carden Plumbing 

and Electric 
422-4415 	 Munday 
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Top Elementary Academic 
Award Winners Announced 

M U N DAY, TEXAS 
All !non 

Coca Cola  & 7 Up6pick $1.49 
Shurfine Corn Oil 

55' Margarine 	, t.h. Qtr.. 

Top academic scholars in each 
class at Munday Elementary School 
were announced this week by ele-
mentary principal Doug Donoho. 
Students recognized had the highest 
total grade point average in their 
respective homerooms. 

Top first graders were Tracer 
Tomlinson. student of Anna Decker 
and daughter of Larry and Vera 
Tomlinson; and Brent Selzer, stu-
dent of Nancy Wilde and son of 
Dale and Martha Selzer. Second 
grade scholars are Andrea Brown, 
daughter of Chris and Brenda 
Brown, in Margaret Hill's room; 
and Ambra Welch, daughter of 
Larry and Annelle Welch, in 
Melissa Josselet's room. 

In third grade, top students are 
Lancsa Wilson, daughter of Debbie 
Pankhurst and Lowry Wilson Jr., in 
Linda Bunton's room; and Kandis 
Longan, daughter of Bill and Karen 
Longan, in Alta McGuire's room. 

Morton Mini 

lane Donoho, son of Doug and 

Nahwana Donoho, and Marc Mc-
Whorter, son of Bob and Cindy 
McWhoner, are fourth grade honor 
students. Their teachers are Linda 
Edrington and Nell Sloan, respec- 
tively. 

Fifth grade academians are Don-
ny Browning, son of Larry and 
Donna Browning, in Kristi Bufkin's 
room; and Doug Edrington, son of 
James and Linda Edrington, in 
Peggy Urbanczyk's room. Top sixth 
graders are Jason Bowman, son of 
Don and Shirley Bowman, in Linda 
Chapman's room; and Michele 
Berryhill, daughter of Buford and 
Cheryl Berryhill, in Leona Par-
tridge's room. 

These top scholars and other 
award-winning students will receive 
recognition at the elementary awards 
assembly set for 2:30 p.m. Fri-
day, May 20, in the elementary 
school gymnasium. 

* VERA HAPPENINGS * 
fly Mrs. Thelma Coulston 

A 
TO COMPETE IN WORLD GAMES: Heather Brown, left, and Lorin 
Clem are in Lubbock this week for the World Age Group Games, a com-
petition for power tumblers. The girls will be pitted against 245 con-
testants from all over the world in their 10 and under age group. Finals 
for the contest arc Saturday and Sunday. Heather and Lorin are mem-
bers of the Munday Gymdandeez .  

Tumblers Entered In World Contest 

in the Vera community. The couple 
was enroute to Brownfield for a visit 
with a daughter. Cecil was a mem-
ber of the Funderburk family who 
lived in the Vera community from 
around 1927 to 1937. The family 
lived in the old Milton Ford house 
west of Vera and Mr. Funderburk 
farmed some of the W.H. Bratcher 
land, was the Vera blacksmith and 
ran an ice house. Cecil was a son of 
Mrs. Maude Funderburk and had 
four brothers, twins Clyde and 
Clarence, Durward and Spurgeon. 
Virgil Funderburk had eight 
children, Newt, Hailey, Claud, 
Norman, Lizzie, Evie, Emma and 
Irma. Dalton Gore and George 
McKinney were helpful in recalling 
this information. 

The Jim Berrier family of Lub-
bock spent the weekend with Vicki's 
parents, Mr. and Mrs. Carl 
Coulston. 

Sammy King of Dallas has been 
visiting with his grandparents, Mr. 
and Mrs. George McKinney. 

The Dan Boones of Jacksboro 
were visitors in the Clifford Boone 
home. 

21 and 22. Twenty-nine countries 
have been invited to the world meet, 
which is staged every two years. The 
1986 competition was held in Paris, 
France. Lubbock won the bid this 
year and the 1990 contest will be in 
Germany. 

To qualify for the world meet, the 
girls have put in many hours of 
practice in the gym in regular classes 
and on their own time as well. The 
Munday Elementary School gym 
has been provided as a practice site 
for the young gymnasts. 

Two Munday Gymdandeez tum-
blers will compete with the USA 
team this month at the world power 
tumbling meet in Lubbock. 

Lorin Clem, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Daron Parker, and Heather 
Brown, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Gene Brown, advanced to the world 
meet by placing in the top three of 
their age group at the state 
qualifying meet. They will compete 
against 245 girls in the age 10 and 
under division. 

The meet is being held this 
weekend and finals are set for May 

Mr. and Mrs. J.L. Trainham 
visited her mother, Mrs. Ruth Ellis, 
in Bowie Sunday. 

Mrs. Keith Beck returned home 
Wednesday following a few days as 
a patient in General Hospital in 
Wichita Falls. 

Mrs. Maddie Hardin and Mrs. 
Viola Howell of Seymour were in 
Holliday during the week to attend 
the graduation of their grandson, 
Barry Hardin, from Midwestern 
State University. Barry is a son of 
Mr. and Mrs. Larry Hardin of 
Wichita Falls. 

Mr. and Mrs. Berry and two 
children of Davidson, Okla. were 
Sunday visitors in the Duward 
Richard home. 

Larry Dan Gore and Travis Brad-
ford of Wichita Falls visited Larry's 
parents, Mr. and Mrs. Dalton Gore, 
and attended the funeral of Olen 
Coffman at the First United Metho-
dist Church Saturday morning. 

Mrs. Carl Coulston, accompanied 
by her brother, Lynda! Hughes of 
Euless, visited their sister, Mrs. 
Winnie Grace Turner Wednesday 
and Thursday in Olton, and her 
husband, Buster, who is in the nit-
sing home in Hale Center. 

Weekend visitors in the Jerre!! 
Trainham home were Mrs. Georgia 
Forkner of Amarillo and the Bobby 
Laird family. Also visiting in the 
Trainham home were Mr. and Mrs. 
Ray Trainham and son of Ulysses, 
Kan. 

Mr. and Mrs. Kent Beck and 
family of Duncan, Okla. were 
visitors in the Harold Beck home 
and attended memorial services for 
her grandfather, Plenna Hardin, at 
the First Baptist Church in Seymour 
Friday. 

Members of the Vera Baptist 
Church honored their pastor, Rev. 
Delmer McBeath, with a surprise 
luncheon on his 62nd birthday Sun-
day at the church. 

Mr. and Mrs. Cecil Ingle of 
Crockett spent Sunday with friends 

Graveside Services 
Held Here Saturday 

Woody Royce Screws, 68, a for-
tier Munday resident, died Tues-
dly, May 10, in Albuquerque, New 
Mexico. Graveside services were at 
11 a.m. Saturday, May 14, at John-
son Memorial Cemetery in Munday 
with Ray Hunter, minister of the 
Munday Church of Christ, officiat-
ing. Arrangements were under the 
direction of McCauley-Smith 
Funeral Home. 

He was born January 10, 1920, in 
Haskell and was a longtime resident 
of Williamsburg, New Mexicr. He 
was an oil well driller. 

Survivors include his wife, Dolly; 
two sisters, Alta Lusk of Haskell 
and Mildred Mapes of Euless; and 
two brothers, Delbert of Waco and 
Garland of St. Vrain, New Mexico. 

Honey Buns... .16 oz. $ 1.69  

leno's 

i Pzza. 	 Hoz. AllSlyles 	1.09 
Red Delicious 

Apples 	3 I h. Rag 99' 
Green i B. 55e Beans. 	 

Bell Peppers 	 LB 59' 
utility 

Potatoes 	10 Lb. 59' 
Tissue 

Charmin s  
4 Roll 	1.19 

Liquid 

22 07. 	1•09 Lux  

Napkins p 140 ct. 89' 
HI-C Box 

Fruit Drink 3 Pk. 85 C 
 

Gladiola 

Flour 5 Lb. 89' 
Vlaslc Hamburger 

Pickles  
Chip 

32 oz. 	1.29 
Hunts Squeeze Bottle 

Ketchup 28 oz., 
$ 1.29 

Kraft Squeeze 

Dressing 
Bottle Ranchers Choice 

8 07 

$ 1.39 
American 

Spaghetti 
Beauty Long 

iooa. 45e 
Schillings 

Sauce 
Spaghetti 

Mix $ 
1.5 oz. 4/ 	1 

Boneless 

Sirloin Steak ... LB. $2.59 
Extra Lean 

Ground Beef.... LB. $1•39 

Lean Boneless 

Stew Meat 	LB. $1.89 
Frozen 
Catfish Fillets.. I.B. $1.89 

Shurfine 

Bacon 	 LB. $ 1• 29 
Shurfine Medium 

... 	 47e Eggs 

Drop a thimble over the center 
tube in a percolator coffeepot 
before adding ground coffee; that 
way grounds won't fall in the water. 

SPEND A 

LITTLE 
MORE NOW... 



GREAT GIFTS FOR 
GREAT GRADS 

Entire Stock 

Junior Sportswear 
by Genesis 

The Original Canvas 

Hi-Top 
By Converse 

in red, black, pink, purple, blue and light blue 

NOW 

Ladies Swimwear 
by Hang-ten 

OFF 

Sale Days Thursday through Saturday 
— FREE GIFT WRAPPING — 

The Fair Store 
Munday, Texas 
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1 Carriker Is Choice 
Of Demo Chairman 

AMONG THOSE HONORED at the Knox County American Heart 
Association chapter meeting last week were the officers and directors pic-
tured above. Shown from left are Wendell Partridge, the 1987-88 
president who will serve in that capacity next year also; Peggy Guinn, 
president-elect; Mrs. Grace Welch of Knox City, who was recognized for 
serving 25 years as a member of the county Heart Association chapter; 
Nancy Whittemore, secretary; Dawn Flavin of Wichita Falls, regional 
director; and Winters Matthews, treasurer. 

VOLUNTEERS RECOGNIZED 

WINNING AWARDS at the annual All-Sports banquet held Monday 
night at the high school gym were three seniors and a sophomore. From 
left are Anthony Stinnett, Best All-Around Boy Athlete; Mindy Myers, 
Best All-Around Girl Athlete; Esther Escamilla, winner of the Sammie 
Rayburn Bowman Memorial award; and Ernest Escamilla, winner of the 
Fighting Heart award. 

Successful Heart Association 
Year Ends With Salad Supper Athletes Showcased At 

School Sports Banquet 
Certificates of appreciation and 

new officers and board members 
were the main topic of conversation 
at the final 1987-88 meeting of the 
Knox County American Heart 
Association chapter, held May 10 at 
the Munday Community Center. A 
salad supper was followed by the 
business meeting, presided over by 
Wendell Partridge, chapter presi-
dent. 

Attending the meeting were Par-
tridge and his wife, Leona, Winters 
and Hank Matthews, Nancy Whitte-
more, Ernestine Dickerson and 
Mice Reneau, Munday; Florence 
Miller, Gilliland; Bea Parks and 
Virginia Griffith, Benjamin; Ruth 
McElroy, June Tankersley, Peggy 
Guinn, Grace Welch, Bartara Car-
nes, Peggy Hughey and Jan Wat-
son, Knox City; Clyde and Aleitha 
Beck, Vera; and Dawn Flavin of 
Wichita Falls, regional director. 

Minutes of the last meeting were 
read and approved. The treasurer's 
report given by Winters Matthews 
included a contribution total of 
$7,851.30. This figure is broken 
down as follows: memorials, $1,080; 
board solicitations, $85; Munday 
Turkeywalk, $747; Knox City Tur-
keywalk, $883; special gifts, $10; 

County Democratic chairmen 
from the 30th Senatorial District 
chose Rep. Steve Carriker of Roby 
as a party nominee to succeed Ray 
Farabee in the state Senate. The dis-
trict's executive committee met May 
14 at the home of Democratic state 
committeeman Calvin Gambill in 
Seymour. 

Carriker received votes from the 
county chairs of Floyd, Cottle, 
Dickens, King, Knox, Clay, Cooke,  
Grayson, Kent, Stonewall, Haskell, 
Throckmorton, Young, Scurry, 
Fisher, Jones, Mitchell and nor-
thern Denton counties. Chairmen of 
Motley, Childress, Hardeman, 
Foard, Wilbarger, Baylor, Archer, 
Montague, Jack, Shackelford and 
Callahan counties cast their votes 
for Rep. Charles Finnell of Holli-
day, and Helen Farabee of Wichita 
Falls received the vote from Wichita 
County. 

After the initial rollcall, Carriker 
was named by acclamation of the 
county chairmen. Finnell and Mrs. 
Farabee then joined Carriker in a 
show of party unity. The three can-
didates will face each other in a 
special election on August 13, and 
the winner will finish Farabee's 
current term of office, which ends 
December 31. The lone Republican 
candidate, Bobby Albert of Wichita 
Falls, will, if he wins the August 
election, face Carriker on the No-
vember general election ballot. 
Filing period for the August election 
extends until July 13. 

Knox County was represented at 
the meeting by Democratic chairman 
David Counts of Knox City, who 
had said earlier that a great majority 
of the county's residents he contact-
ed were in favor of Carriker's re-
ceiving the nomination. Although 
many felt the general public should 
have been allowed to vote for the 
general election nominee, Counts 
said the county chairmen polled 
their constituents to get an accurate 
picture of what Democratic voters 
wanted. 

pective schools; to Peggy 
McGaughey, June Tankersley, Jane 
Rowan and Margie Clonts of Knox 
City; Nancy Whittemore, Winters 
Matthews, Ray Hunter and Joyce 
Nix, Munday; Annelle Welch, 
Rhineland; Florence Miller, Sybil 
Simmons and Loys Welch, °Mi. 
land; and Bea Parks and Jessie 
Roberts, Benjamin. 

A proposed slate of officers was• 
read by Ernestine Dickerson, a: 
member of the nominating commit-
tee. New officers, who were elected 
by acclamation, include Wendell 
Partridge, president; Peggy Guinn, 
president-elect; Winters Matthews, 
treasurer; Nancy Whittemore, secre-
tary. 

Also named by acclamation as 
new board members were, Aleitha 
Beck, Barbara Carnes, Peggy 
Hughey and Jan Watson. Ralph and 
Frances Cypert were suggested as 
possible new members, and Mrs, 
Miller reported that Loys Welch 
requested that her name be removed 
from the list of directors. 

Flavin elaborated on the stan-
dards of certification for the new 
board members. Wendell Partridge 
was nominated as Knox County's 
delegate for the affiliate annual 
meeting, and the regional director: 
encouraged members to attend the 
regional workshop in Wichita Falls 
on June 16. The president extended 
appreciation to Flavin for her en-
thusiasm and encouragement of 
heart association directors. 

The volunteer leadership con-
ference will be held in August, and 
meetings for the 1988-89 year will 
begin in September. 

*an 

house-to-house campaigns in 
Gilliland, $185; in Rhineland, $65; 
in Benjamin, $328; Goree Jump 
Rope for Heart program, $600.21; 
Munday jump rope project, 
$1,808.5?; Knox City business 
drive, $1,162; Munday business 
drive, $897. 

It was noted that Knox County is 
second in the 16 counties in this 
region in fundraising. The regional 
director commended the directors 
for their efforts toward this goal 
and Partridge expressed his feelings 
that Knox County residents are 
quick to give generously to any wor-
thy cause, whether it be for disease 
research, to help local needy persons 
or to assist youths in achieving suc-
cess. 

Partridge received a president's 
plaque in appreciation for his work 
during the 1987-88 year. Certificates 
of appreciation were presented to 
several persons who have assisted 
the chapter in various ways. Grace 
Welch of Knox City has logged her 
25th year of membership in the 
American Heart Association. 
Others earning certificates were 
Mark Dobson of Munday and Greta 
Waldrip of Goree for coordinating 
the jump rope projects in their res- 

VRJC To Offer 
Summer Classes 

Spikes Boot 
and Shoe 

Repair 
107 S. Avenue D 

Haskell 
(South of 

County Agent's Office) 

8t4-8151 
(Formerly located at Heads 

or Tails Western Wear) 

Hours: 
7-5 Tuesday - Saturday 

Closed Mondays 

The best all-around athlete honors 
surprised no one, going to senior 
Anthony Stinnett and sophomore 
Mindy Myers. 

Stinnett, son of Ida Jo Stinnett, 
led the Moguls to the state football 
semi-finals and was named the most 
valuable player in Class A. He was 
an All-District basketball choice and 
won two individual medals at the 
state track meet while running on 
two relay races as the Moguls won 
their second state track title. 

Mindy, daughter of Billie Jake 
and Dot Myers, won two gold 
medals and a silver as well as run-
ning on a winning relay team when 
the Mogulettes won their state track 
championship. She was named to 
the All-State cross country team and 
was the most valuable player in 
Munday's basketball district. 

Esther Escamilla, daughter of 
Mr. and Mrs. Sylverio Escamilla, 
won the Sammie Rayburn Bowman 
memorial award, given to a Mogul-
ette who has exhibited an abundance 
of team spirit and effort. Esther 
participated in Mogulette basketball 
and track. Her twin, Ernest, was 
awarded the Fighting Heart recogni-
tion for his performance in football, 
basketball and track. Ernest and 
Esther are senior students. 

MHS principal Bill Kingston 
worded the benediction to close the 
banquet. 

Birthdays And 
Anniversaries 

A year of champions was re-
capped at the annual All-Sports 
banquet held Monday night at the 
high school gym. A table laden with 
trophies won by band and athletic 
teams this year was a focal point of 
the room. 

Themed "Another Colorful 
Year" the banquet's decorations 
featured every color of the rainbow. 
Posters and inflated plastic 
"crayons" carried out the theme, 
and table streamers and placemats 
were in various colors. Small 
flowerpots holding tissue flowers 
stood on the tables. A meal of 
chicken fried steak, baked potatoes, 
salad and cobbler was prepared by 
Mrs. Bobbie Kegley and other 
members of the cafeteria staff. 

Rev. Russ Byard, pastor of the 
First United Methodist Church, 
gave the invocation, and Munday 
school superintendent Doyle Low-
rance welcomed the audience. The 
first groups to come in for recogni-
tion were the organizations which 
support athletic events, including 
the Purple Cloud band and the 
cheerleading squads. Band director 
Rodney Bennett handled the in-
troduction of the band and cheer-
leader and pep squad sponsor Gina 
Farmer had words of praise for 
those girls. 

Honored during the banquet were 
all the students who have par-
ticipated in athletics during the 
1987-88 school year. The teams were 
introduced by their respective 
coaches. Athletic director Jim Ed-
wards presented the football team, 
while girls' coach Gina Farmer in-
troduced the Mugulette basketball, 
track and cross-country squads. 
Ralph Klinkerman recognized the 
Mogul ba..ketball team and the ten-
nis squads, and Mark Dobson pre-
sented the golf teams. 

As always, the highlight of the 
banquet was the announcement of 
special awards for special athletes. 

May 20 - Kelly Cypert. 
May 21 - Claudia Tidwell. 
May 22 - Billy Richardson. Chad 

King, Mandi Moore and Alex 
Solano; Gene and Sue Haynie. 

May 23 - Will Dutton, Nicole Ur- 
banczyk, Sheryl! Elliott and Jeremy 
Way. 

May 24 - Wendell Partridge; Jerry 
and Sandy King. 

May 25 - Russ Byard. 

Vernon Regional Junior College 
will offer semester hour college 
transfer courses at the Seymour Ex-
tension Center this summer. These 
courses are available to anyone who 
wishes to acquire knowledge for 
personal enrichment or to begin a 
program of study leading to a 
college degree. 

Registration for the first summer 
term will begin at 5:30 p.m. Thus-
day, June 2, at Seymour HO 
School. Registration for the second 
summer term will take place on July 
14, also at 5:30 p.m. 

To be offered in the first summer 
semester is college algebra. The class 
will meet from 6 to 9:45 p.m. each 
Tuesday and Thursday night at Sey-
mour High School and is good for 
three semester hours. 

Three semester hours of composi-
tion and grammar will be taught in 
the second summer session. Hours, 
nights and location will be the same 
as in the first semester. 

The courses may be taken by high 
school students who have completed 
their junior year if they can submit 
written approval from the public 
school administration. At least 15 
students must enroll in each class 
before it can be offered. 

For additional information, call 
Beth Arnold at 883-5392 in 
Seymour. 

THANK YOU 
The board of directors of the City-County Library in 

Munday wish to express thanks to residents of Knox 
County for their support of the library. The generous 
donations of books, baked items and cash for our recent 
book and bake sale will be of great help in our effort to 
serve our library patrons. 

Anna Decker 
President, Board of Directors 

*** 

HELP!! 
Our garbage department needs 
your help. When placing Fish 
and other items of this nature in 
your trash can, please place in 
plastic bags. 

Odor, flies, etc. can be better 
controlled. Please consider our 
garbage collectors who do their 
best to serve you. 

Walter Hertel 
City Administrator 

City of Munday 

GLENDA (COLE)  ANDERSON 
of Wichita Falls was among 27 
students who received associate 
of science degrees in nursing at 
commencement exercises held 
May 14 at Midwestern State Uni-
versity. Mrs. Anderson, who at-
tended Goree High School, took 
her nurses' training at Bethania 
Hospital. Attending the com-
mencement exercises were her 
father, John Cole, and Mr. and 
Mrs. Archie Struck of Goree and 
Mrs. Earlene Meinzer of Ben.. 
jam in. 
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John Lee Wilde 
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New Home Construction 
Remodeling 

All Types of Concrete Work 

Call 422-4650 

•: 

• 

• 

oil 
Ice 

Live and • 
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LEONARD WELCH 

Owner - Operator 
Hwy 271 	 144S. Birch 

Phone 422-5534 
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RESIDENTS OF THE MUNDAY Nursing Center participated in a 
balloon release in observance of National Nursing Home Week. Each 

balloon contained a resident's name, and hopefully, whoever finds the 
balloons will respond. The residents also enjoyed a cookout, with Fred-

die Caram and Kenneth Hendrix grilling hamburgers outdoors and 

giving the senior citizens a rare treat. Shown releasing their balloons are, 

from left, Myrtle Tomlinson, Grace Moorman, Susie Trammell, Tom• 
mie Poison, Linuie West, Edith Runnels and Beulah Hosea. 

WINDOW BOXES OF BRIGHT blossoms and lots of greenery flourish 
at the home of E.B. and Orbyrie Littlefield at 1150 W. Dallas. The many 
shrubs and beds of lush ivy give this neat yard a springtime green effect 
and won it the Yard of the Week distinction. 

* JANE'S NEWS NOTES * Knox Historical Commission 
Plans Museum Fundraiser Jane Rowan 

County Extension Agent - Home Economics 

Knox County 	  59.50 

Other Texas Counties 	 $13.00 

F3sewhere In U.S. 	  $15.00 

A 
losa Atkeison, Ft. Worth 
Jessie Andrade, Munday 
Jimmy Ray Albus, Knox City 

B 
Troy Bryant, Wichita Falls 
Let Bruce, Munday 
K. Eugene Brown, Munday 
Wayne Bufkin, Lubbock 

C 
Vera Cluck, Seymour 
Gary Cluck, Boerne 
Walter Coody, Benjamin 
Wayne Couch, Skellytown 

D 
Myrtle Decker, Munday 
Michael Daniel, Crowell 

E 
Edwin Ellis, Graham 
Mrs. Ned Eiland, Galveston 

F 
Martha Friske, Odessa 

G 
Dalton Greenwood, Knox City 
Faye Gray, Haskell 
Jon Godsey, Knox City 

H 
Mike Hord, Goree 
Mrs. Alvin Hollar, Munday 
Leo Herring, Amarillo 
Judith Hunter, Dallas 

Leon Johnson, Munday 
Philip Jones, Grand Prairie 
Leon Jordan, Munday 

K 
Cecil Kuehler, Munday 
KVRP, Haskell 

meet with the committee soon to 
discuss establishing sub-committees 
for archives, museum exhibits, etc. 

Moulton Wiggins, cemetery sur-
vey chairman, gave a report on the 
progress of the survey. He said 
everyone who has discussed the sur-
vey with him has agreed with the im-
portance of conducting it now. 
Several families are requesting 
worksheets to fill out on family 
members buried in Knox County. 
These are available from survey 
committee members in each com• 
munity. Membership on this com-
mittee is open to anyone who wants 
to help in any way. 

Mrs. Faye Railsback of Knox City 
was named to the historical com-
mission advisory committee and was 
voted grants chairman for the com-
mission. The Texas Historical 
Commission has scheduled a grant 
workshop at Sweetwater in June, 
and Mrs. Railsback will try to at-
tend. 

L 
Perry Leonard, San Angelo 
Billy Lambeth, Lubbock 
F.M. Lambeth, Goree 

N 
W.C. Nance, Somerville 
Clint Norman, Munday 

Robert Poer, New Home 
Brad Partridge, Wichita Falls 

R 
Jan Roberts, Houston 
Mrs. Gary Reid, OK 
Kenneth Stubblefield, Hurst 

S 
Ron Steele, Wichita Falls 
Danny Sloan, San Angelo 
Julian Sepeda, Munday 
Albert Schumacher, Munday 
Eddie Sanders, Weinert 

T 
Jean Temple, OK 
D.L. Thigpen, Graham 
Mrs. Don Thomas, Kermit 

Most people think of only the 
aluminum can when they consider 
recycling. There arc, however, hun-
dreds of aluminum products, in-
cluding pudding and meat contain-
ers, TV dinner trays, lawn chairs, 
automobile parts, siding gutters and 
downspouts, venetian blinds - any-
thing made of aluminum - which 
can be sold for recycling. 

During May, National High 
Blood Pressure Month, the Texas 
Department of Health aDH) warns 
that heart attacks and diseases of 
the heart are still the leading cause 
of death in Texas. In fact, heart dis-
ease accounts for more than one-
third of all deaths in the state each 
Year 

Ironically, one of the most deadly 
of cardiovascular diseases, high 
blood pressure, is one of the most 
preventable and controllable. 

Dr. Cliff Price. associate com-
missioner for personal health ser-
vices, said, "A huge majority of the 
deaths our Vital Statistics Bureau 
records every year, particularly the 
heart disease deaths, are entirely 
Preventable, if only the public will 
follow the simple, well-publicized 
advice the medical community has 
recommended for years." 

Dr. Price said that anyone who 
smokes, is overweight, gets little or 
no exercise, cats too much salt, suf-
fers much stress daily or uses birth 
control pills is at risk of having ab• 
normally high blood pressure, also 
called hypertension. 

He said, "Most people who de-
velop hypertension can find out if 
they have the condition easily and 
painlessly. And after they know 
they have high blood pressure, they 
usually can control it, either by 
modifying their lifestyles or by using 
specialized medications." 

High blood pressure is difficult to 
detect from how one feels physi-
cally. There are usually no warning 
signs, such as dizziness or nervous-
ness. In fact, a person with high 
blood pressure may feel as if he or 
she is in excellent condition. 

Dr. Price stressed that the only 
real means of determining whether 
someone has developed high blood 
pressure is regular health checkups, 
during which blood pressure is rou-
tinely measured. 

"Meanwhile," Dr. Price said, 
"to decrease the risk of developing 
hypertension all most people have to 
do is stop smoking, lose weight, use 
less salt and get regular exercise. 

"I know all this sounds almost 
too simple," Dr. Price added. "But 
the truth is that a large proportion 
of the nearly 40,000 Texans who 
died from cardiovascular disease 
last year could still be alive if they 
lad heeded the advice we have em-
phasized for years." 

The Knox County Historical 
Commission met recently at Ben-
jamin to elect officers and hear 
reports. Kenneth Roberts of Ben-
jamin was named vice-president; 
Kay Looney of Munday is secretary; 
and Doris Crownover of Knox City 
was voted treasurer. Clara Brown of 
Truscott remains in charge of the 
commission. 

The goal of a Knox County 
museum will be promoted at the 
Knox County Vegetable Festival, 
when citizens of Munday and near-
by communities coordinate several 
museum fundraising activities. A 
cake walk, a bingo game in air-
conditioned surroundings, a cake 
decorating contest, an auction and a 
square dance exhibit are planned, 
and an exhibit describing historical 
commission goals will be part of the 
cake walk tent. 

All cake bakers in the county are 
invited to contribute to the cake 
walk, which will be coordinated by 
Munday workers. It is hoped that 
the project will help put the museum 
fund over 20 or 25 percent of the 
way toward the first goal of 
$50,000. 

The historical preservation and 
museum committee, which consists 
of Kenneth Roberts, Douglas Myers 
and Bill Baker, was asked to con-
tinue looking into possibilities for 
acquiring a building for the 
museum. Historical commission 
chairman Clara Brown asked to 

* TRUSCOTT-GILLILAND NEWS * 
By Mrs. Clara Brown 

Former Resident 
Is Buried May 12 

Roberta Murphy Parks, 95, a 
former resident of Munday, died 
May 10 in a San Angelo nursing 
home. Graveside services were May 
12 in San Angelo. 

Born in Weatherford, she moved 
to Munday in 1906 with her family, 
which operated a variety store here 
for several years. She married 
Boone Clarke Parks in 1916, and he 
died in 1918. She taught in the Bo-
marton and Lake Creek schools in 
Baylor County and in Friona before 
moving to San Angelo in 1920, 
where she retired from teaching in 
1956. 

Survivors include a daughter, 
Florence Cooper of San Angelo; 
and two granddaughters. 

Abilene visited their parents and 
grandparents, the C.W. Millers, last 
weekend, May 7. 

Kristin and Jeremy Simmons en-
tered Ull_ at Munday last week. 
Kristin was in several events and 
Jeremy was in story telling. 

Bill Brown's 3-A girls track team 
from Brownfield placed third and 
fourth in the 100 and 200 yard dashes 
and sixth in the 1600 meter relay at 
the state contest last Friday. 

BACK CARE 
It may surprise you to learn that 

you can hurt your back even when 
you're sound asleep, since certain 
lying down positions put stress on 
your lower back. 

As with sitting, standing and all 
other waking activities, it's impor-
tant to avoid swayback posture 
when sleeping or lying down. That's 
why sleeping face down on your 
stomach or sleeping on your back 
with your legs straight can be bad 
for your back. Both of these lying 
down postures tend to cause your 
lower back to curve into a swayback 
position. 

There are two recommended 
sleeping postures. The preferred one 
is to sleep on your side, both arms in 
front, with your knees and hips bent 
so your body is in a partially curled 
up position. Some people are most 
comfortable in this position with a 
pillow between their knees. The 
pillow helps to prevent the top leg 
from dropping forward over the 
bottom leg which causes your back 
to twist. 

Lying on your back is also an ac-
ceptable sleeping position if your 
legs and knees are slightly bent and 
raised. You can do this by putting 
one or two pillows under your 
knees. Raising the knees and legs 
helps flatten out the lower back and 
prevents swayback. 

Your mattress should be firm. 
S igging mattresses spell trouble 
because your back won't have 
proper support. If your mattress 
isn't firm you can put a board under 
it to help give your back proper 
support. 

And use a pillow just large 
enough to fit the space between your 
head and the mattress, so that your 
head is in line with your spine, and 
not tilted either up or down. 
SETTING DYES 

There are a vareity of "home 
remedies" for setting dyes in 
fabrics. 

The two most popular methods 
recommend using salt water or 
vinegar. These methods probably 
have their origins in the old dying 
processes where salt was used in the 
dying procedures for cotton and 
linen, and vinegar was used during 
the dying of wool. 

The University of Nebraska re-
cently investigated a vareity of these 
treatments. They concluded that 
none of the treatments were effec-
tive and that some actually in-
creased the amount of color loss in 
the fabrics following laundering. 

Contrary to the results of the Uni-
versity of Nebraska Study, here is a 
home remedy that claims to set dye 
in denim: 

1 cup table salt 
I cup white apple cider vinegar 
Place new fabric in machine and 

fill with hot water (as hot as 
possible), add salt and vinegar and 
run fabric through the normal 
washing cycle. You may want to add 
some fabric softener at the appro-
priate time. Dry the fabric as you 
normally would. Once you have set 

Goree Navy Airman 
Serves In Pacific 

your dye, never put the fabric back 
in hot water, launder it in cold. 

Now if you're curious about the 
validity of the home remedies, try it 
for yourself! 

BACK CARE: 
ABDOMINAL EXERCISES 

Doctors tell us that being over-
weight and out of shape play an im-
portant role in back pain. Being 
overweight contributes to back pain 
because carrying around extra 
pounds increases the mechanical 
load or stress on your lower back. 
So if you're overweight start a sen-
sible diet and exercise program to 
take off those extra pounds. But, 
whatever your weight, it's impor-
tant to get your body in better 
physical shape. 

It's always best to check with 
your doctor before starting an exer-
cise program and especially if you 
already have back problems. But ex-
perts generally agree that an exercise 
program to strengthen abdominal 
muscles can help prevent backaches. 

A good way to strengthen ab-
dominal muscles is to do exercises 
that are variations of the common 
sit-up. And all sit-ups, by the way, 
should be done with your knees 
bent, never with your legs straight. 

One of the easiest versions is to lie 
on your back with your knees bent 
and simply suck in your stomach 
muscles as hard as you can. Hold 
this position briefly then relax and 
repeat. Be sure not to hold your 
breath, but to breath normally. 

Another easy variation is, again 
lying on your back with your knees 
bent, to raise your head far enough 
to look at your feet. 

A slightly more difficult version is 
called a curl up. Lying on your back 
with your knees bent, curl your 
head, neck and upper back up off 
the floor as far as you can. Then 
slowly uncurl your body back to the 
starting position. And again be sure 
not to hold your breath. 

As with any exercise program, 
start gradually and advance at your 
own pace. And to see the best re-
sults, exercise every day. No matter 
what the sit-up version your knees 
should be bent, never straight. And 
be sure you aren't holding your 
breath. 

NEW TYPE OF POLYESTER 
The DuPont Company recently 

announced the development of a 
new type of Dacron polyester staple 
fiber that they say is 50Co more 
breathable than cotton. Several 
major mills will be marketing this 
new fiber in blends with cotton un-
der the new DuPont certified mark, 
"Light Spirit Blend." 

The new blends are being targeted 
for sportswear. The new fabric 
allows moisture to wick out readily 
and dry more quickly. This is an ad-
vantage because it will give more 
comfort to the wearer, helping 
him/her to stay cool and dry. 

••••• 

The first macaroni factory in the 
U.S. was established in 1848. 

THREE 
WISHES 
ARE YOURS... 

• MANY CALLS 

• GOOD 
CUSTOMERS 

• GREAT SALES 

Guaranteed 
through the 

The weather has been edging into 
summer. With hot, 90 degree af-
ternoons and high, dry winds, it has 
felt less like May than the late July 
part of summer. The tanks are going 
down and the grass is not going far 
past that first burst of green growth. 
Rain might help some of the late 
wheat but the early wheat is pro-
bably too far along to be helped. 
Wheat crop predictions are on the 
low side. 

Paul Bullion entered the Vernon 
hospital Sunday following a heart 
attack. 

Quite a few people came over 
from Crowell for Grandma's Sun-
day Dinner, despite this column's 
giving the wrong date last week. 
Next meal with Grandma will be 
June 12. 

Lavita Burgess has reported fin-
ding a dog on the farm-to-market 
road between Gilliland and the 
Lubbock highway. She was heading 
north and the dog was heading 
south when she stopped to see about 
it. She says it is good natured and 
wants to get in the pickup every time 
the door opens so she thinks it is 
someone's family pet. She found it 
last Wednesday and there were no 
other vehicles in sight when she 
stopped. The dog weighs about 40-
50  pounds and has coarse, black 
curly hair. 

Lavita said their daughter, Bar-
bara Zeissel of Munday, came over 
Saturday afternoon with her two 
daughters, Mindy and Miranda. 

Visiting the Jack Browns Sunday 
afternoon were J.H. and DeAlva 
Gillespie of Crowell, Bob and 
KYleen Gillespie of Quanah, Leslie 
and Mary Jane Thomas of Crowell, 
Henry Faske of Crowell and Jim, 
Cathy, Robert and Brenda Gillespie 
Of Matador. First-grader Robert 
and 'almost three' Brenda showed 
the grown-ups how to fish, though 

their Aunt Kyleen did catch the big-
gest one. 

Kay and Emily Gray of Vernon 
visited Kay's parents, Newell and 
June Looney, on Sunday. 

Jo Kay Hays and her daughters of 

Navy Airman John G. Gray, son 
of Joe D. and Margueritte H. Gray 
of Seymour, former Goree resi-
dents, recently returned from a six-
month deployment to the western 
Pacific aboard the aircraft carrier 
USS Midway, homeported in Yoko-
suka, Japan. 

During the deployment, Gray 
participated in exercise Team Spirit 
88, an annual event designed to im-
prove the defensive readiness of the 
U.S. and Republic of Korea forces. 
Additionally, the ship made brief 
port visits in Japan and the Republic 
of the Philippines. 

Gray, a graduate of Goree High 
School, is the grandson of Mrs. 
Johnnie Gray of Munday and Mr. 
and Mrs. Felton Jackson of Goree. 

CLASSIFIEDS 
cALL 422-4314 
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MOGULETTE STATE CHAMPIONSHIP TEAM and alter- 

THE MILE RELAY TEAM of Anthony Stinnett, Terry Collier, Trey 
Thompson and Perry Collier broke the state record with a time of 3 
minutes, 18 seconds and vaulted the Moguls to the state championship. 

fun, Mindy Myers, Jae-Jae Reneau, Eva Campos, Angie Offutt, 
nates: from left, Coach Gina Farmer, Denise Kuchler, April Of- 	Alicia Cook, Kathy Wilde and Esther Escamilla. 
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THREE MEDAL WINNER Mindy Myers breaks the tape to win at the 
state meet. She brought home gold medals in the 800 and 1600 meter runs 
and a silver in the high jump. 

S 

MOGUL STATi CHAMPIONSHIP TEAM and alternates: Trey Thompson, Lowell Hutchens, Chad Bordovsky, An- 
from left, CoachJim Edwards, Perry Collier, Marc Andrade, 	thony Stinnett and Terry Collier. 

MEMBERS OF THE MOGULEITE mile relay team are, from left, Min-
dy Myers, April Offutt, Alicia Cook and Angie Offutt. They ran a 4:01 
for the gold medal in that event. 

THE $00 METER RELAY team finished third with a time of 1:46.9. 
Clockwise from left arc Kathy Wilde, Angie Offutt, Eva Campos and 
Alicia Cook. 

MOGULETTE MINDY MYERS gave a great effort to 
finish first in the mile relay to give her team the gold 

medal and the team championship. She was passed 
earlier in the lap but gutted it out to regain the lead. 
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Band Dignitaries 
Selected At School 

Hardin Rites Held 
Friday In Seymour 

erg 

MOUTHWESTERN OKLAHOMA State University students will begin doing t 
ses, a series of three rotations in selected pharmacy sites across the state of Okla 
semester. fhe students are fifth-year pupils who are completing requirements  f 
semester of course work. They will work under the close supervision of registered p 
live sites. At far right in the top row is Sheryl! Elliott, daughter of Robert and Le 
Vi 01 k ing in Tulsa. Sand Springs and Claremore. She is a graduate of Munday High Sch 

The Lord's Corner 
by Dr. Pete Bradfield, pastor 

First Baptist Church 

THE PERFECT PASTOR 
Results from a computerized sur-

vey indicate that the perfect pastor 
preaches exactly 15 minutes. He 
condemns sin but never embarrasses 
anyone. He works from 8 a.m. until 
midnight every day. 

He makes $60 a week, wears good 
clothes, drives a new car and gives 
$50 a week to the poor. He is 28 
years old, has been preaching for 25 
years, is wonderfully gentle and 
handsome, loves to work with teen-
agers and spends countless hours 
with senior citizens. He makes 15 
calls daily on parish families, shut-
ins and hospital patients and is 
always in his office when needed. 

If your pastor does not measure 
up, simply send this letter to six 
other parishes that are tired of their 
pastor. Then bundle up your pastor 
and send him to the church at the 
top of the list. In one week you will 
receive 1,643 pastors. One of them 
should be perfect. 

See you next week, and remem-
ber: you're not ready to live until 
you're ready to die. 

eir pharmacy practice cour-
homa, during the 1988 fall 

r graduation or lack one 
haramcists at the respec-

na Elliott, who will be 
ool. 

Plenna A. Hardin, 76, a longtime 
Knox County resident, died Wed-
nesday, May 1 I , in a Wichita Falls 
hospital. Funeral services were at 4 
p.m. Friday, May 13, at the First 
United Methodist Church in Sey-
mour with Rev. Eddie Allsup, 
pastor, officiating. Burial was in the 
Vera Cemetery under the direction 
of Archer Funeral Home of 
Seymour. 

He was born June 30, 1911, in 
Baylor County and resided in the 
Vera area for many years, moving 
from Vera to Seymour in 1973. A 
retired farmer and a member of the 
First United Methodist Church, he 
married Leola Dunn January 13, 
1973, in Seymour. 

Survivors include his wife; three 
sons, Clete and Bobby, both of Sey-
mour, and Ron of Wichita Falls; 
four sisters, Nina Ritchie of ldalou, 
Donnie Bell Crouch of Seymour, 
Imogene Polzin of Montana and 
Joice Fisher of Hurst; four 
brothers, Grady of Seymour, 
Emory of Fort Worth, Bill of Cor-
pus Christi and Calvin of Phoenix, 
Ariz.; 11 grandchildren and nine 
great-grandchildren. 

ed 1988-90 Beta Chi Officers Instal. Calvin Gambill 
B.A., D.C. 

Chiropractor 

711 West California 

Seymour, Texas 76380 

Area Code (817) 888-3412 

Senior Citizens' 
Singing Planned 

The Senior Citizens have 
scheduled their ne.t singing for 
Thursday, May 26, at the Com-
munity Center. All senior citizens 
are invited to attend and join in the 
singing or just sit and listen. 

City, recording secretary; and Alice 
Jones, Rule, corresponding secre-
tary. Margaret Chafin remains 
treasurer. 

To show their unity, the new of-
ficers lighted a single white taper 
together, and the ceremony was 
concluded with the singing of the 
Delta Kappa Gamma song with 
Ellen Rieger accompanying. 

Thirty-one members from 
Hamlin, Rochester, Munday, Knox 
City, Sagerton, Old Glory, Rule and 
Haskell were present. 

The next Beta Chi meeting will be 
October 4 at the First Baptist Church 
in Haskell, when Rep. Rick Perry 
of Haskell will present updates on 
legislation for education. 

• * * * 

of 	 
I have all sizes and colors 

TaShirts 

Attic Treasures 
Carol Cottingham 

540 E. Eden 	 422-4850  

 

 

   

   

   

Mundav hand director Rodney 
Bennett has announced the recent 
selection of band personnel for the 
1988-89 school year. 

Repeating her duties as drum 
major will he Angie Partridge, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Wendell 
Partridge. \ngie will be a senior 
next year. This year's assistant drum 
major, sophomore Ann Parker, will 
also hold the same position when 
school resumes in the fall. She is the 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Doug 
Pat ker. 

Varsity twirlers will be junior 
Alicia Cook and sophomore Angie 
Offutt, daughters of the Johnnie 
Cooks and the Dan 0Jutts. Tonya 
Kuehler and Misty Zeissel will serve 
as junior varsity twirlers. Both will 
be freshmen next year and are the 
daughters of Mr. and Mrs. David 
McGaughey and Greg Kuehler and 
the Wayne Zeissels. 

Returning to captain the flag corps 
during her senior year will be Deb-
bie Cypert, daughter of Nancy 
Cypert and Melvin Cypert. Other 
members of the flag corps will be 
senior Holly Jackson, juniors 
Shawna Simpson, Lisa Steedley, 
Neomi Hernandez, Amy Hosea and 
Jenni Bowman and sophomore 
Christy Williams. Parents of these 
girls are the Mickey Jacksons, 
Janice Merrell, Sherry Reynolds, 
Mr. and Mrs. Pedro Hernandez, the 
Robert Hoseas, Don Bowmans and 
Mr. and Mrs. Bill Williams. 

Twirling for the junior high band 
will be Kammi Haynie, Brandi 
Crawford, Mandi Moore and 
Melissa Berryhill. Parents of eighth 
graders Kammi and Brandi are 
Nancy Tolleson and Don Haynie 
and the Gary Crawfords; while 
seventh graders Mandi and Melissa 
are the daughters of the Ray Moores 
and the Buford Berryhills. 

Correction 
We goofed again! Salwa 

Choucair was not valedictorian of 
the 1986 graduating class at Munday 
High School, as stated in an article 
last week. Kelly Wren held that 
honor, and Salwa was salutatorian. 

We apologize to all concerned. 

ments concerning the proper way to 
wear the Delta Kappa Gamma key. 
For the Founder's Day observance, 
Mrs. Ward listed the names and 
gave a brief statement about each of 
the 12 international founders. To 
new members, she introduced two 
volumes on the society's history, 
and she concluded by reminding 
',hose assembled of their rich 
heritage as woman educators. 

Linda Edrington, ceremonial 
chairman, conducted the in-
stallation of officers for 1988-90. 
Each outgoing officer or her sub-
stitute read a brief biographical 
sketch of the incoming officer and 
then presented her a lighted red 
candle. New officers are Jackye 
Leonard, Rule, president; Willie 
Dippel, Old Glory, first vice-presi-
dent; Jo Cox, Haskell, second vice-
president; Adrian Brothers, Knox 

The Beta Chi chapter of Delta 
Kappa Gamma Society Inter-
national met May 14 in the fellow-
ship hall of the First United Metho-
dist Church in Aspermont for their 
final spring meeting. Old Glory and 
Aspermont members were hostesses 
for a salad luncheon. 

President Christi Stapleton called 
the meeting to order. Minutes of the 
April 17 meeting were read by Mary 
Martin, who substituted for secre-
tary Shirley Sloan. To close the 
business session, Mrs. Stapleton 
thanked the officers and committee 
members who have served during 
the biennium. Lillian Logan, acting 
for Maribeth Williams, presented 
the 1988 Beta Chi Woman of the 
Year achievement award, a red rose, 
to Mrs. Stapleton. 

Marie Ward, research chair-
person, presented a paper and corn- 

MUNDAY CHAMBER OF 

COMMERCE AND AGRICULTURE 
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The 1988-89 year began in March for the Munday Chamber of Commerce and Agri-
culture. One committee which is the lifeblood of the chamber is the membership commit-
tee. During the next year these dedicated volunteers will be approaching non-members to 
join the chamber. The chamber has a place for everyone in making our city better. 

If you want things changed, kept the same, or whatever - your chances of getting 
something done are stronger if you are more than one voice. What one individual cannot 
accomplish can be done in a group. Let your chamber help you. 

Members -- support this committee by sending them prospective members. Help 
spread the word about your chamber and what we are trying to do! 

OULD I BE A MEMBER OF 
MBER OF COMMERCE? 

WHY SH 
MY CHA 
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How Does My Chamber of Commerce 
Work For Me and My Business? 

Because the Cham 
Commerce unifies the 
spirit of my community 
directs it into useful and 
structive channels. 

Because I have a busine 
stake in this community whic 
can best be safeguarded by 
working with others through the 
Chamber of Commerce to 
protect and advance all 
business. 

Because my support is 
"plowed back" to yield many-
fold benefits in new industry, in-
creased payrolls, health, safety, 
legislation, business protection 
and community advancement. 

Because the Chamber of 
Commerce cannot carry out its 
broad program of work to 
protect and advance business 
without personal service and 
adequate financial support. 

Because through the Cham-
ber of Commerce I can best dis- 

co 
wo 
mere 
bene 
ONLY 
bringln 

charge my obligations to this 
community in which I live and 
earn my living. I realize that 
every person owes a debt to the 
community that cannot be paid 
in taxes -- a debt of personal ser-
vice. 

Because active membership 
in my Chamber of Commerce 
carries with it a sense of accom-
plishment and inner satisfaction 
from the knowledge that I am 
doing my share in an important 
job. 

Although everyone in the 
mmunity benefits from the 
k of the Chamber of Com-
e I can accept those 
Its with a sense of pride 

if I have had a part in 
g them about. 

FOR THE RETAILER... 
Works for industrial and 

business development which 
brings with it new residents with 
new money to spend in the 
stores. 

Maintains a continuous 
program for inviting convention 
delegates. National surveys 
reveal that 20 percent of the con-
vention dollar is spent in retail 
stores. 

Cooperates 	with 	retail 
crganii, tions and associations 
on retail promotions. 

FOR THE SERVICE 
ESTABLISHMENT... 

Works for an ever-increasing 
population, assuring additional 
customers and income. 

Works toward the increasing 
development of highways, 
recreational areas, new indus-
tries and the expansion of exist-
ing industries, all of which in-
crease demand for the service 
organization. 

FOR THE MANUFACTURER 
AND WHOLESALER... 

Works for the best shipping 
services at the lowest possible 
cost, furnishes advice on all 
frieght transportation matters. 

Compiles various statistical 
Information on trade territory 
population, purchasing power 
and market strength. 

Frequently coordinates plan-
ning of agricultural agencies 
and sponsors joint efforts in the 
improvement of techniques for 
more income from farm and 
ranch. 

FOR THE CONSTRUCTION, 
REAL ESTATE, INVESTMENT 
AND INSURANCE FIRM... 

Provides an ever-expanding 
market for construction, real 
estate and insurance dealers 
through its program of attract-
ing new industry, new resi-
dents, promoting business and 
working for new highways and 
streets. 

Encourages 	expansion 
programs and modernization for 
established firms. 

Actively works for fire pre-
vention. 

ur business by building 
ur community —

EMBER OF YOUR 
R OF COMMERCE 

Build yo 
yo 

BE A M 
CH AM BE 

FOR THE HOTEL, MOTEL, 
RESTAURANT OPERATOR... 

Works to attract and service 
conventions, trade shows, con-
ferences and sales meetings 
which bring new money into the 
economy. National surveys Indi-
cate that more than 40 percent 
of the convention dollar is spent 
in hotels, motels and restau-
rants. 

Works to expand the tourist 
business. 

Brings in sports and amuse-
ment attractions with large 
crowds. 

YOUR CHAMBER OF COMMERCE 
FOR THE PROFESSIONAL... 

Works continuously for 
growth of the city, business ex-
pansion and population In- 
crease 	to 	assure 	the 
professional a prosperous place 
in which to make a living. 

Seeks better transportation 
services to make the city more 
accessible and convenient. 

Conducts an over-all program 
which is keyed to improve the 
economic Income of the pro-
fessional's patients and clients 
for maximum benefit. 

their 
civic 

• WHAT IT IS Your Chamber of Commerce is a voluntary organization of citizens who are Investin 
time end money Ina community development program -- working together to Improve the economic 
and cultural well being of the area. 

Any citizen who is Interested In helping to develop the area (which means more money, more busln 
more Jobs and better living for everyone) Is eligible to be a member of the Chamber of Commerce. T 
dues structure is designed to permit even the smallest business to be a member. 

The work of the Chamber is financed by the Investment of the members who support it on the basis o 
their ability to pay and their interest In the progress of the area. 

The Chamber of Commerce is composed of Committee workers, Directors, and Officers who serve 
without pay. A Chamber executive and staff who devote their full time to the Chamber of Commerce are 
the only paid employees. 

ss, 
he 

• WHAT IT DOES The Chamber of Commerce Is a service Institution and an action organization. It 
provides a medium through which people can lake effective action for the progress of the community. 

II helps to create job opportunities through stimulation of Industrial and commercial growth.  
II seeks the Improvement of community facilities - streets, highways. parks, schools, marketing 

facilities end human resources. 
II brings conventions, sales meetings, and other getharings to the city.  
It works toward developing the agriculture and agricultural industry of the area 
in all these functions the Chamber of Commerce Is serving as e department • a partner • of every 

business and every professional person in the area.  

FOR THE FARMER, RANCHER... 
Encourages and promotes 

sound agricultural programs 
and practices with major atten-
tion to soil conservatiun and 
livestock programs. 

• HOW IT FUNCTIONS The Chamber of Commerce functions through working committees of the 
organization. Money, planning, inspiration and guidance are useless unless the members work 
vigorously on the committees of their choice. 

designed.
Carelu study Is made of the community needs and en action blueprint, the program of work, le 

The goal of the program Is always to create more dollars for more people end to Improve the economic 
welfare of the community. 

Every member has a Nook& in determining the policies and projects and every member Is needed to work 
on active committees to get the Job done. 

FOR THE HOME AND 
AND PROPERTY OWNER... 

Conducts an intensive city 
beautification program with 
cleanliness, street lighting  and 
other projects aimed at making 
your city a better place in which 
to live. 

Cooperates with church, cul-
tural and entertainment groups 
to provide a more interesting 
and meaningful life for reskients 
and visitors. 

Cooperates with educational 
facilities to insure a quality  edu-
cational system. 
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Snapper. For more than thirty years 
the name people have looked to for 
Quality and dependability. In fact. 
some folks are still mowing with the 

Snapper rider they bought 20 years ago 
Its no ...ender that more Americans buy Snapper s 
rear engine riders than any other brand So if 
you want the highest 
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Koenig, Ruby Meers, Maurice 
Willis, Jeannie Wren, Ruth Horton, 
Nolan Phillips. Dolores Lambeth, 
Aimed* Blair, Jeanne Haynie, Er-
nestine Dickerson; 

Others were Shirley Angertr, 
Marie Carom, Allene Brown, 
Margie Key, Ray Hunter, Marie 
Smith, Kelly Myers, Beverly Crown-
over, Liz Valencia, Melt sta I °twirl . 
Stella Caram. Konnie Kuchler, Kay 
Looney, Donna Miser and Sue 
Bryan. 

The American Cancer Society 
wants to thank these people for their 
time and hard work for making this 
another good year. 

Thank you, 
Shirley Ammon 

*GOREE NEWS ITEMS * 
By Mrs. Grace Smith 

WESTERN 
TEXAS 

COLLEGE 
SUMMER CLASSES 

HASKELL- Registration: Thursday, May 26 
6:30 - 8 p.m., Elementary School 

Bill Blakely - 817-864-2891 

SNYDER- Registration: Tuesday, May 31 
9 a.m. - 4 p.m. -- 6:30 - 8 p.m. 

Administration Building 
915.5734511 

ALL CI.ASSES BEGIN JUNE 1 

I 
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THIS 67-POUND YELLOW-CAT was taken trom a trotline at Miller 
Creek Saturday by Billy Harris, Rocky Myers and Sam Tyra, shown 
from left. The fish measured 52 inches in length, with a span of 61/4  inch-
es between the eyes. Tyra said the catch was weighed on a pair of 160-
pound cotton scales, and he won't verify their accuracy, but regardless of 
the exact weight, the fish is a whopper! 

Letter To 
The Editor 

The American Cancer Society col-
lected 52,452.I4 for Munday's 1988 
Cancer Drive. 

The workers were Carol Cortina-
ham, Wanda McAfee, Frances 
Cypert, Joye Baker, Elvis Phillips. 
Carmen Munoz, Barbara Zane!, 
Joyce Walling, Donna Cypert, Bev-
erly McGaughey, Jean Reneau, 
Tommie Crawford. Pat Smith. 
Arleda Decker, Pam Reed; 

Also, Dorothy Patterson, Shirley 
Smith, Arie Tidwell, Renvie Pat-
terson. Maxine Wilde, Margie Hol-
ler, Louise Fruehwirth, Jan Wil-
liams, Janice Dutton, Pansy 

HOSPITAL NOTES 
Mrs. Dewitt Green and Mrs. 

Hallie Campbell were in Graham 
last Tuesday for Mrs. Campbell's 
medical checkup. 
VISITOFtS 

Mr. and Mrs. Greg Melton and 
Taylor of Haskell and Mr. and Mn. 
Elkin Warren were dinner guests in 
the Taylor Allen home on Sunday. 

Mrs. Joe Birkenfeld and Mr. and 
Mn. Frances Birkenfeld of Rhine-
land visited Caroline Loran in Pan-
handle last week. 

Jerry Bradley of Arlington spent 
the weekend with his parents, Mr. 
and Mn. Lloyd Bradley, and his 
aunt, Mrs. Ola Mae Lewis. They all 
made a business trip to Monahans 
on Saturday. 

Visiting Mr. and Mrs. Riley Bell 
last Tuesday afternoon were her 
brother and wife. Mr. and Mrs. 
Eldon McKinny of Seymour. 

Royce Don Mitchell of Wichita 
Falls visited his grandmother, Mrs. 
Mable Jacobs and Jeanette, on 
Saturday. 

Mrs. Sharon Fox of Lubbock and 
her daughter, Mrs. Jerry Powell, 
Katy and Hunter, of Arlington 
visited her parents, Mr. and Mrs. 
George Hunt, last week. 

Mrs. Claudia Harrell of Munday 
visited her sister, Mr. and Mrs. Jim 
Cooke, Sunday afternoon. 

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Steward and 
their daughter and family, Mr. and 
Mn. Buddy Cypert, Cody, Jacy and 
Kristin, of Graham attended 
graduation exercises Saturday for 
their son, James Steward, who grad-
uated from North Texas State Uni-
versity at Denton. 

Mr. and Mrs. Bobby Crane of 
Tuscola visited her mother, Mrs. iss BANQUET MICROWAVE 

CHICKEN/BEEF/TURKEY T 
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CARD OF THANKS 
After 82 years in Munday, I 

am moving to California to be 
near my daughters. I can't 
imagine ever being happier in 
another town or finding any 
nicer people than those in Mun-
day, but I know there are some 
wonderful experiences waiting 
for me in the Golden State. 

To my many friends in Mun-
day, I extend my gratitude for 
your companionship, support 
and thoughtfulness and for all 
the times you helped me and my 
family. Your love has always 
made any difficulties easier to 
bear, and I know our friendship 
won't end even when I am miles 
a way. 

This is my open invitation to 
anyone who is in our area to 
stop by for a visit - I'm going to 
miss everyone and I know I'll 
be glad to see some familiar 
faces. 

Munday and its residents will 
remain in my prayers. 

Love to you all, 
Johnnie McAfee 
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Cienevee Tyler, and her sister, Mr. 
and Mn. Wallace Roberts, on Sun-
day. 

Mrs. Hazel Cypert of Munday 
visited Mrs. Virginia Land last 
Thursday. 

Mn. Amy Nimmons of Seymour 
visited Mn. Ruth Hammons and 
Mrs. Estelle Rinehart on Friday. 
Mrs. Betty Spann of ion Park has 
also been visiting in their home. 
Mrs. Spann also visited her brother 
and wife, Mr. and Mrs. Louis Hut-
chens. 

Mrs. Felton Jackson visited her 
brother and wife, Mr. and Mrs. 
Edwin Reeves, in Weinert Sunday 
afternoon. 

Mr. and Mrs. Dewitt Green and 
Mrs. Hallie Campbell visited Mr. 
and Mrs. Charles Horry and Steven 
in Wichita Falls last Monday. 

Matt Atkinson of Haskell spent 
the weekend with his grandparents, 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Atkinson. 

Mr. and Mrs. Taylor Allen visited 
their con and wife, Mr. and Mrs. 
Keven Allen, in Abilene Friday and 
Saturday. 

Visiting Mr. and Mrs. Bill Orsak 
last Monday was Harold Decker of 
Amarillo. 

Mr. and Mrs. Brad Hosea, Am-
ber and Andrea, of Wichita Falls 
spent the weekend with his parents. 

Mrs. Goldie Brown, accompanied 
by her son, Jerry Brown of San An-
gelo, attended graduation exercises 
at Midwestern University Saturday 
evening. Mrs. Brown's nephew, Ray 
Lynn Parham, graduated with a 
bachelor's degree. 

Visiting in the Felton Jackson 
home during the Mother's Day 
weekend were Mr. and Mrs. Joe 
Bob Gray, Cami and Crysta, of 
Stephenville, Mr. and Mrs. Forrest 
Kinney and Brandon of Dallas and 
Mrs. Marquerittc Gray and Angie of 
Seymour. Also visiting in their 
home last Monday were Rev. Danny 
Jackson and J.J. and Cecil Forester 
and son, Bill, all of Lubbock. 

Mrs. Winnie Lambeth accom-
panied Mrs. Mary Bowman of 
Munday home from Midland Sun-
day afternoon after visiting relatives 
for several days. Mrs. Lambeth 
visited Mr. and Mrs. Bobby Lam-
beth, Mr. and Mrs. David Brand, 
Suzanne and Rodney, and Mrs. 
Susan Neeley, Holley and Hillari, 
while in Midland. She also visited 
Mr. and Mrs. Scott Wells and 
Christopher in Andrews. 

Mr. and Mrs. Joe Bob Gray and 
daughters, Cami and Crysta, of 
Stephenville and Mr. and Mrs. 
Terry Gray and Kayla of Rhineland 
visited Mr. and Mrs. Felton Jackson 
during the weekend. 

Mr. and Mrs. Archie Struck and 
John Cole of Goree and Mrs. Ear-
lene Meinzer of Benjamin attended 
graduation exercises at Midwestern 
University Saturday evening. Mr. 
Cole's daughter, Mrs. Glenda An-
derson of Wichita Falls, received 
her associate of science degree in 
nursing at the commencement exer-
cises. 
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FOR THE BEST CAR DEAL 

See 
John Phillips, salesman 
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Chevrolet-Oldsmobile 
Phone 422-4037 Munday, TX 

19 WALLET SIZE 
COLOR PHOTOS 

WE USE 
KODAK PAPER C 

No limit on tWs offer 

AT 

Ben Franklin 
140 Main 

Thursday, June 2 

Ask about our FREE 
8 x 10 offer 

inc. 

Group charge 
99c per person 
per 19 wallets 

Kodak paper. For a Good Look at the Times of 

Your Life. 	 TM 
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• progress. Miss Karen Beaty, daughter of Lois 

Beaty of Munday. Perry is a 1980 
graduate of Weinert High School 
and is employed at Stewarts Texaco 
Station in Munday. Karen is a grad-
uate of Munday High School. They 
will make their home in Munday. 

D.I. and Mattie White were in Ft. 
Worth for the weekend to attend the 
annual high school banquet held for 
the graduating seniors, including 
their grandson, Todd Hackney. 

D.I. was involved in a farm acci-
dent on Monday, and suffered the 
loss of a part of a finger. He is 
recuperating at home after Dr. Mc-
Smith sewed the finger back on. 
Now we will continue our prayers 
that it will heal. 

Weinert News * 
By Mrs, Myrtle Phetnister 

The weather news is no news! We  
remain dry and windy with cloudless 
skies! Some of the farmers are dry-
planting their cotton, hoping to be 
ready for a rain if it comes. Others 
are baling hay. 

Floyd and Helen Stout were at 
Possum Kingdom State Park last 
week and hosted his brother, Clar-
ence and Annie Stout of Ft. Worth, 
to a weekend outing. Floyd and 
Helen belong to the Good Sams 
Club and are always involved in 
doing something nice for others. 

The Weinert seniors will be 
honored on Thursday night with a 
party hosted by the First Baptist 
Church of Weinert. Time is 7 p.m., 
and the place is the gym of the First 
Baptist Church in Haskell. 

Baccalaureate services for the 
1988 graduating seniors will be at 8 
p.m., May 22 in the Weinert School 
gymnasium. Paul Chambers, pastor 
of the Weinert Foursquare Gospel 
Church, will be the speaker for the 
occasion. 

W.R. and Joyce Hager were in 
Stamford to check on the progress 
of W.R.'s mother who has been ill, 
and report she is improving in 
health. 

-a) 

Eddie and Myrnie Sanders were in 
Snyder last week to visit relatives 
there. The Way's mother was a 
sister to A.J. Sanders, and several 
of her descendants reside there. 

FIRST TIME DONOR Alexis Bordovsky is shown going through the 
process of giving blood at the Bloodmobile held here Monday. Alexis is a 
senior at Munday High School. In the background, Margaret Hill watch-
es as the Red Cross technician explains the importance of giving blood. 

Have a nice day! 

The Weinert Church of Christ 
was in charge of the Sunday evening 
devotional at the Munday Nursing 
Center on May 15. Ted Jetton direc-
ted the singing and Roy Phemister 
brought ,g lesson on prayer to those 
in attendance. * FARM AND RANCH REPORT * 

by Donnie Peters 

trade name with the understanding 
that no discrimination is intended 
and no endorsement by the Texas 
Agricultural Extension Service is 
implied. 

Folks are going fishing, it seems, 
because the farm work is at a stand 
still. Without a miracle soon, there 
will be very little grain to harvest in 
our area. 

Toby and Alice Yates with Gene 
and Dorothy Brown of Munday 
spent last week touring the Ozark 
Mountains in Arkansas, with stops 
in Eureka Springs and Branson, 
Missouri. They reported beautiful 
weather and lots of greenery. 

Bob and Crystella Raynes spent a 
few days in Great Bend, Kansas, 
where they attended the annual 
gathering of the Raynes brothers 
,and sisters. Lois and Harry Robert-
son with Mr. and Mrs. Jiggs 
.Raynes and their families, hosted 
the reunion. Others who were in at-
tendance from 'Pexas included 
Christine and Buck Roberts and 
Lou Munzert of Seminole. 

Alton and Mildred Sanders were 
in Abilene on Sunday for a surprise 
birthday party for their 11 year old 
granddaughter, Amanda Sanders of 
Merkel. The party was hosted by her 
parents, Jerry and Joyce Sanders, at 
Skateway of Abilene. Amanda's 
brother, Jeremy, had to make a trip 
to the hospital emergency room on 
Saturday night with his eyes but was 
able to attend the party. 

CARD OF THANKS 
We thank you for your 

loving thoughtfulness and 
your expressions of sym-
pathy. 

fp
The family of 
Josie Mays It 

Velma Jetton of Haskell with her 
grandson, Tommy, son of T.W. Jet-
ton of San Jose, California, were in 
Weinert and visited Ted and Faye 
Jetton on Monday. T.W. is much 
improved from the stroke he suf-
fered in December, is able to walk 
some with a walker and is learning 
to adjust to his disabilities. We are 
happy to hear of his continuing 

Marvin and Myrtle Phemister 
have returned home from a week's 
stay in Round Rock, Austin and the 
Gainsville area. They visited their 
son,David and Peggy, with Greg 
and Marcus, in Round Rock, and a 
grandson, Bryan and Rose, with 
baby Jonathan, in Austin and also a 
nephew, David and Sylvia Sanders, 
Erin and Rebecca (son of David 
Sanders, Myrtle's brother). 

They found everyone well and 
working before they left for Gaines-
ville, where Marvin enjoyed a visit 
to his birthplace, "old stompin' 
ground", the burial places of his 
grandparents and other kin. He 
renewed acquaintences with school 
friends and relatives and attended 
the Decoration Day services at Mt. 
Hope Cemetery at Mountain 
Springs near Pilot Point. Many of 
those in attendance were the 
Phemister relatives, including the 
Carl Scoggins family; Archie 
Henry Aiken and her husband, Ray-
mond; and the Noble Henry family, 
all former residents here. 

Ted and -Faye Jetton also at-
tended the services, and later visited 
with Ted's sister, Vesta, in Gaines-
ville. 

THANK YOU 
We would like to thank Quality Implement, M- 

System and the First National Bank for sponsoring 
Lorin Clem and Heather Brown in the upcoming world 
gymnastics meet. We appreciate your helping the girls' 
dream become a reality. 

We extend congratulations to 
Pete and Imo Brockett who will 
celebrate an anniversary this week. 
And also to our birthday people, a 
great big "Happy Birthday" to 
Mildred Guess, Woody Turnbow 
and Zachry Wood. 

Ed and Mary Murphy with Shanna 
and Lane were at Lake Brownwood 
to attend the annual family reunion 
of Ed's grandfather's family, Mr. 
and Mrs. Gordon Cross, his 
mother's parents. They did all the 
fun things that a lake weekend calls 
for, and arrived back home safely. 

CONTROL WEEDS EARLY 
Lawns are a very important part 

of the landscape of a home, and the 
lawn without weeds is even prettier. 

Bertha Driver of Benjamin and I 
were discussing her lawn last week. 
Bertha had been having problems 
with goat heads in her lawn and 
wanted to know how to control 
them. I recommended a product 
called Wipeout. This product is 
labeled for many broadleaf weeds 
that include careless weeds, dande-
lions and others. 

; -ant on to tell her about another 
product that can be sprayed on 
simultaneously which would control 
grassy weeds such as grass burrs and 
crab grass. That product is MSMA. 
This herbicide is labeled for ber-
muda grass lawns. 

If you have a St. Augustine lawn 
a product called DSMA should be 
used to control grassy weeds. 

A surfactant should also be added 
to the mix. This will loosen the ten-
sion of the water and assist you for 
better coverage. There are commer-
cial surfactants available but house-
hold dish washing soap will work 
fine. 

After this has been done you 
should have a lawn which will make 
your neighbors jealous and make 
you proud. 

The information given herein is 
for education purposes only. Refer-
ence to a commercial product or 

Our little baseball team, the 
Astros, are to be commended for 
winning their game this week. 
Players are David Crump, Dusty 
Yates, Cory Wood, Jessie Cas-
torena, Jeremy Harlan, Timmy 
Perez, Heather and Heath Guess, 
and Bobby Carrizales. Coaches are 
Joe Yates and Bob Wood. 

Sallie Sanders entertained five of 
her sons and daughters last week, 
and nine of the family members ac-
companied her to worship services 
at the Foursquare Gospel Church. 

Those who came were Sue and 
Butch Cox of Daingerfield; Marie 
and B.D. Kirkland of Ft. Worth; 
Oman and Wilma Sanders of Cole-
Raan; Shorty and Dud Phelps of 
Haskell; and Jackie and Sandra 
Sanders with their newborn son of 
Cross Plains. Jackie's pre-maturely 
white hair will cause many to ask if 
the baby is a grandson! Congratula-
tions, Jackie and Sandra! 

We especially congratulate Perry 
Patton, son of Floyd and LaRue 
Patton, who was married recently to 
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FOR SALE 
HD11 DOZER 

200 hours on major 
engine 

Rear Hydraulic Ripper 
Front Grubber 
Call 474-3378 

• . 
• 

• 
• 

• • 

• 
• 

• 

• • 	 
• • 

Ranch Management 
Field Day Slated 

A ranch management field day 
will be held on Tuesday, May 24, at 
the Memorial Building in Benjamin. 
Registration will begin at 10 a.m. 
and the program is set for 10:30 
a.m. 

Dr. Nelson Adams, beef cattle 
specialist for District 3, Rolling 
Plains, will discuss heifer selection. 
J.F. Cadenhead, range specialist for 
District 3, will address mesquite 
control methods. The afternoon ses-
sion will include a tour to the Moor-
house Ranch and the O.L. Patter-
son, Jr., ranch. A noon meal will be 
furnished, compliments of Citizen's 
State Bank of Knox City and First 
National Bank of Munday. 

Pre-registration is required by 
May 20, and interested persons 
should call the Knox County exten-
sion office at 454-2651. 

The field day is sponsored by the 
Knox County Livestock and Range 
Committee. Members of the com-
mittee are Donnie Ryder, O.L. Pat-
terson Jr., Greg Huber, Marvin 
Zeissel, Bob McWhorter, J.M. 
Emerson, John Reneau, Kenneth 
Baker, Randal Kinnibrugh and 
David Key. 

Calendar 
May 19 - Chamber of Commerce. 
May 20 - Elementary awards 

assembly; junior-senior prom. 
May 22 - Baccalaureate. 
May 23 - Fire Department. 
May 24 - Lions Club. 

IMUATION 
GeleFT • P•L EAS.E.R.S1 S 
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Rocky 
Mountain 

Jeans 
Summer Colors 

Ladies 

Summer Blouses 
and Skirts 

Jerry and Doris Walker were in 
Archer City on Thursday night to 
attend a school play entitled "The 
Adventure of Tom Sawyer" in 
which their grandson, Justin 
Parrott, had a leading role. Justin 
and Rance, his brother, spent the 
weekend with the Walkers in 
Weinert. 

Betty Raynes took her mother, 
Mrs. Williams, to Tulsa, Oklahoma 
to spend the weekend with Betty's 
sister there. Bobby Raynes and 
Robin and Renita Raynes were in 
Austin for the state track events. 

• • 

• I 
• 

Several from the First Baptist 
Church attended the 100th birthday 
party of the Baptist Women's Mis-
sionary Union hosted at the First 
Church in Rule on Tuesday night. 
Attending from Weinert were Mrs. 
Donnie Crump, Mrs. R,S. Sanders, 
Mrs. Bobby Raynes, Mrs. Erma 
Liles and Mrs. Margurite King. 

It's A 
Boy! 

Mr. and Mrs. Howard Voss are 
proud to announce the arrival of 
their second great-grandson, Shaun 
Matthew Morgan, who arrived 
Monday, May 16, 1988. 

Scott and Suzanne Morgan of 
Mesquite are the proud parents of 
Shaun and his big brother, two-
year-old Stephen. 

Grandparents are Don and Sue 
Munson and Mr. and Mrs. Joe 
Morgan, all of Mesquite. His other 
set of great-grandparents, uncles 
and aunts arc anxious to start 
spoiling him. 

a • 

• • • 
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9* 
Swimsuits 

15% Off 

• 

I 

We have senior selections from 
Munday, Goree, Weinert 

and Benjamin seniors 

fill your senior gift list here 
COME SHOP WITH US 

0 
• 

• • • 
4 

• 
• • 

• 
• 

• 
S & L Apparel 

• • Phone 422-5291 
-We appreciate your patronage- 

• 

WA TKINS PRODUCTS 

Haircut - Perm 
Hair Set 

Call 422-4622 

Jo's Beauty 
Shop 

Munday, Texas 

0 



rumr 
NorricIES 

BECAUSE THE PEOPLE 
MUST KNOW." 

ATTENDS PINNING 
CEREMONY 

Earlene Meinzer was in Wichita 
Falls Saturday for the pinning 
ceremonies at Midwestern Univer-
sity. Her newt, Glenda Cole Ander-
son, was among those who received 
their pins. Mrs. Anderson will be a 
surgical nurse at Bethania Hospital 
in Wichita Falls. Mrs. Anderson is 
the daughter of John Cole of Germ. 
HERE AND THERE 

Rex Bohannon of Amarillo was a 
weekend visitor in Benjamin. 

Philip Fortenberry of Bryan was a 
recent guest of his uncle and family, 
the Jack Whittens. 

Mr. and Mrs. Bud Roberts of 
Tulia visited the Bobby Robersons 
on Saturday. 

Bill and Pearl Ryder and Eunice 
Friday visited relatives and friends 
in Dallas a few days last week. 

Becky and Cody Taylor of Mun-
day spent the weekend with their 
grandmother, Gladene Green. 

Jan and Homer Rolston and 
family were in Lubbock last week to 
be with his mom of Denver City 
who underwent surgery in Metho-
dist Hospital. They report her to be 
doing pretty well following her 
surgery and may be able to return 
home soon. While in Lubbock, Jan 
and Homer visited the Meltons. 
Homer T. is still in the hospital but 
they said he seems to be getting 
stronger each day and is ready to get 
out of the hospital. 

Weekend guests of Jim and Bar-
bara Pratt were their son, Trov 
Pratt, and his fiance, Julie Martin 
of Lubbock. Also visiting the Pratts 
recently was her brother, Randall 
Balks of Lewisville. 

Betty and Sabra Parker of Asper 
mont were Saturday guests of her 
parents, Leroy and Betty West. 

Don't forget the picnic May 21 in 
the park. Everyone welcome. Bring 
your picnic supper or just come and 
eat ice cream and enjoy fellowship 
with each other! 

That's 6:00 p.m. May 21. 
And finally, congratulations to 

the Munday Moguls and Mogulettes. 
You have done yourselves proud 
by winning in Austin this past 
weekend and we are all very proud 
of you. 

OPEN SOON 
Under New Management 

WESTERN 
MOTEL 

We invite you to visit 
us any time 

FREE COFFEE 
Coins & Ernestine 
Donald & Ronald 

422-5542 	422-4027 

FOR SALE IN GOREE: 3 bedroom 
house with carport, on 4 lots with small 
storage house. Call 422-5162. 	32-5tc 

FOR SALE: Four bedroom brick home 
and 12 acres. One mile from Munday, 
city water. Call First National Bank in 
Munday, TX 	 52-tic 

FOR SALE: 3 bedroom, 1 bath house 
on 21/2  acres. $15,000. 211 South 14th. 
Phone 422-4920. 	 34-tfc 

FOR SALE: New 3 bedroom, 21/2  bath, 
brick home with 2-car garage. Approxi-
mately 1800 sq. ft. living space. Features 
many extras including sunken den with 
fireplace (with wood stove inset), special 
ceilings, oak wood throughout, Vic-
torian exterior. 541 E. Eden. Ray 
Herring, 422-4086 or 422-4820. 	20-tfc 

BEST LOCATION on Lake Stamford. 
Fishermen and skiers paradise. 4 bed-
room, 3 bath lake home, remodeling in 
progress. $29,900. 915-684-7083. 34-2tp 

HOUSE FOR SALE in Seymour. 503 S. 
Main. Phone 888-2214. 	32-3tp 

FOR SALE: 100 acre sandy 
land farm 11/2  miles west of 
O'Brien to settle estate. 

• • • 

Counts 
Real Estate 

Phone 658-3390 	Knox City 
GIVE US A CALL! 

RED RIVER FISH FARM 

Stocking catfish, bass, hybrid bluegill, fathead min-
nows, for your lakes and ponds 

TIMES AND LOCATIONS: 
Goree Producers Co-op - Thursday, May 26, 4 to 5 p.m. 

Farmers Grain Co-op - Munday • Friday, May 27, 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. 

Transport Container' With Oxygen Provided 
For more information call 

(915) 5294277 - Abilene 

LOOK At The Number 
On Your Sticker! 

If your safety sticker has the number 

'4599 

on it, you'll need a new one before the month 
is gone. 
Let us safety inspect your vehicles and install 
stickers before the time runs out. 

Stewart Texaco 
Phone 422-4951   Munday, Texas 

FOR SALE 
Ernest and Lois Moore homestead in Goree. 
Dwelling with 1860 square feet of living area. 

53.5 acres of land. Total price $60,000.00 

Bunkley and Jones 
Box 391, Seymour, Texas 

Phone 888-3115 
Jack Jones 
	 Sandra Sessions 

888-2584 
	 888-5272 

sera-.. 	 Ara 
Ilalf Care for the Eiiitrerniuly 
Sculptured Nails - Manicures -

Facials 

Tracee Herring 
and 

Janie Hendrix 
Licensed Cosmetologists 

"SHEAR LOOKS" 
Tues.-Fri. - 9-6 

. Saturday - 9-12 
Phone 4224820 
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* BENJAMIN NEWS * 
By Mrs. Glodent Green CLASSIFIEDSTa'PENsn'Enion.. Corral Salad hat and toured the 

Red River Valley Museum. 
They all said it was very enjoyable 

and helped to get away for a day. 
Those making the trip weir Jessie 
Roberts, Lucille Moorhouse, Eunice 
Enda), Pearl Ryder, Betty Bohan-
non, Leola Isbell and Bea Parks. 
ATTEND HEART 
ASSN MEETING 

The final meeting of the Knox 
County Chapter of the American 
Heart Association was last Tuesday 
in Munday. Twenty-one were on 
hand to enjoy the salad supper and 
meeting. Attending from Benjamin 
were Bea Parks and Virginia Grif-
fith. Virginia was elected to serve in 
the board of directors. 
CLEAN UP IN PROGRESS 

Residents are reminded that the 
city will be mowing the ditches 
around town from time to time this 
summer. You are asked to clean up 
trash and debris of any kind so the 
mower can do a good job. 
Although we haven't had any rain. 
tall grass and weeds are a good place 
for mosquitoes and if we can keep 
that unneeded vegetation down, 
maybe we can eliminate that 
problem. 

z. 

AN ARDS BANQUET 
The annual sports, FFA and 

literary awards banquet was held 
last Tuesday night in the gym. The 
festive theme was carried out with 
decorations made by various 
classes. Papa kites and butterflies 
of vanous colors hung from the 
ceiling and adorned the tables. 

Following the invocation given by 
Buster Redwine, a delicious meal 
consisting of brisket, baked pota-
toes, colt slaw, broccoli with cheese 
sauce, crescent rolls, chocolate tame 
and iced tea were served by the 
seventh and eighth grade students. 
After the meal different teachers 
and coaches made the presentations. 

Benny Grill, boys coach presented 
the football, basketball and golf 
awards. Receiving letters in both 
basketball and football were Phil 
Boone, Kemp Jones, Jody Stone, 
Buster Redwine and Jeff Pierce. 
Jeff Conner, Lanham Jones and 
Frederick Redder received jackets 
for both sports. Jody Stone also re-
ceived recognition for playing in the 
district golf tournament. 

Presenting the awards in girls 
athletics was John Mark Trice. 
Those receiving letters were Lorne 
Rolston and Kim Cash. Jackets 
were awarded to Sandra Balones, 
Francine Redder and Kelly West-
moreland. Receiving trophies were 
Carmen Estrada, Nora Bolanes, 
Shannon Parker, Christi Whitten, 
Rebekah Duke, and managers and 
statistician Nocona McNitt, Rhonda 
Whitten, Jennifer Rolston and Kate 
Grill. 

The FFA advisor, Dick Dickson, 
gave a brief story of the year in 
agriculture. Lorrie Rolston was pre-
sented as FFA sweetheart. Green-
hand awards went to Fred Redder 
and Lanham Jones. Chapter farmer 
degrees went to Christi Whitten and 
Shannon Parker. 

Certificates of appreciation went 
to Judie Whitten and Sammy Pierce 
and Bill Ryder received an 
Honorary Chapter Farmer degree 
for his help with the FFA program. 

Kathy Hudson presented the 
literary awards. In the district meet 
Shannon Parker won fourth in 
typing and Nora Baloncs won fifth. 
In spelling, it turned around - Nora 
won fourth and Shannon fifth. 
Rebekah Duke won third in number 
sense earning her the right to com-
pete in the Regional meet. Rebekah 
also won third at the state math and 
science meet in San Antonio. 

Other awards given were: 
Star award (girls) - Two girls tied 

for this award - Kim Cash and Fran-
cine Redder. This award is given 
based on scats compiled during the 
year. 

"Stang" award - given to the 
players who showed the greatest im-
provement and participation during 
the year. Winners were Lorrie 
Rolston and Phil Boone. 

The Ricky Carver Fighting 
Mustang award was given to Jody 
Stone. 

Belle Grill had the final say on the 
program, expressing appreciation to 
all who had helped make the school 
year a success. A surprise tribute to 
Coach Ben Grill was given by his 
football team. Each player had is 
own thing to say about his coach. 
Belle presented senior Kim Cash, 
who announced next years cheer-
leaders and presented them the 
megaphone. They are Christi Whit-
ten, Rebekah Duke, Rhonda Whitten 
and Kristin Simmons. 

The last part of the program was 
a slide presentation of the highlights 
of the years activities. A good 
banquet, well deserved tribute to the 
students and good food was enjoyed 
by many parents, teachers, friends 
and of course, the students. 
RETURNS HOME 

Jack Idol has returned home after 
several weeks stay in Abilene re-
ceiving some medical treatment. He 
says he's sure glad to be back in 
Benjamin and appreciates all the 
concern he has been shown. 

Bill Benson was in Wichita Falls 
last week for his regular checkup. 
Aside from the usual aches and 
pains of "older age" he said he 
feels pretty good most of the time. 
SOROSIS CLUB MEETS 

The last meeting of the year of the 
Benjamin Sorosis Club was an "on 
the go" get together. On May 5, 
those who could went to Vernon 
and had a delicious meal at the 

* Garage Sales * Misc. * Wanted 
%11.1 Do tree trimming, haul kits trash. 
cut firewood to your order, house paint-
mi inside and out, other odd jobs. 
Reasonable rates. Call Frank Dutton. 
422-4967 	 19-ifc 

WANT TO LOSE WEIGHT a little or a 
lot/ Want to make money? Try the new 
safe appetite control patches_ Call 817- 
888-2898. 	 34-21p 

GARAGE SALE: Friday. 5 p.m. - 9 
p.m. Men, women and children's 
clothes, furniture. etc. Phillis Urban-
czyk home 11/2  blocks north of Dairy 
Queen. 	 34-Itc 

ADVERTISEMENT 
FOR BIDS 

Sealed proposals addressed to the 
Mayor and councilmen of the City of 
Munday, Texas will be received at the 
office of the City Clerk until 5 p.m. on 
Tuesday. June 7, 1988. for furnishing all 
necessary material, equipment, super-
intendence and labor required for the 
seal coat of streets in the City of Mun-
day. (Bid opening June 7, 1988, at 7 
p.m. at Munday City Hall). 

The project consists of 23,830 sq. yds. 
of asphalt paving (seal coat). 

Bidders must submit with their bids a 
cashier's check or certified check in the 
amount of five percent (5%) of the miou-
mum amount bid payable without re-
course to the City of Munday, Texas, or 
a Proposal Bond in the same amount 
from a reliable Surety Company, as a 
guarantee that the Bidder will enter into 
a contract and execute bond and guaran-
tee forms provided within five (5) days 
after notice of award of contract to him. 
Bids without check or proposal bond 
will not be considered. 

The successful bidder must furnish 
bond in the amount of 100% of the con-
tract price from an approved Surety 
Company holding permit from the State 
of Texts to act as Surety and acceptable 
according to the latest list of companies 
holding certificates of authority from 
the Secretary of the Treasury of the 

'United States, or other Surety or Sure-
ties acceptable to the Owner. 

Bidden are expected to inspect the site 
of the work and to inform themselves 
regarding local conditions and con-
ditions under which the work is to be 
done. Attention is called to the 
provisions of the Acts of the 43rd 
Legislature of the State of Texas and 
subsequent amendments concerning the 
wage scale and payment of prevailing 
wages established by the Owner. Said 
scale of prevailing wages is set forth in 
the specifications. 

Instructions to Bidders, Proposal 
Forms, Specifications and Plans may be 
examined at the office of the City Clerk, 
City Hall, Munday, Texas, upon the 
deposit of Ten ($10.00) dollars, which 
sum so deposited will be refunded 
provided: 

I. All documents are returned in good 
condition and are received in the office 
of the owner not later than the time for 
receiving bids, or 

2. If contractor submits a bid on the 
contract and returns all documents in 
good condition to the owner not later 
than 3 days after the time that bids are 
received. 

Suppliers may obtain Plans and 
Specifications at the address above upon 
deposit of seven ($7.00) dollars, which 
sum is non-refundable. 

BY ORDER OF THE 
CITY COUNCIL OF THE 

CITY OF MUNDAY, TEXAS 
Doris Dickerson, Mayor 

34-Itc 

SEPTIC TANKS pumped out! Call Roe 
Mired. collect, Munday, Texas. 	tic 

GET A TAN in our Solana Tanning Bed 
- all skin types • 10 treatments for 530. 
KOUNTRY KIJTS, 214 W. Main, 421 
4848. 	 25-tfc 

FEDERAL, STATE and civil service 
lobs. Now hiring, your area. 513.550 to 
559.480. Immediate openings. Call 1-
( 315)733-6062 ext. FI810. 

32-5tp 

S FAMILY GARAGE SALE: Saturday, 
9-3, 551 S. 12th Ave. Lots of household 
items, bedspreads, curtains, furniture, 
antiques, children and adult clothing, all 
sizes. 	 34-Itp 

RESPONSIBLE PERSON WANTED 
to own and operate candy vending 
route. Pleasant business with high profit 
items. Can start part time. Cash in-
vestment of $3996 to $12,996. Call 1-
800-328-0723. Eagle Industries. Since 
1959. 	 34-Itp 

HOT WEATHER is here to stay. Pm. 
summer sale. Pickup windows tinted for 
599.95 up, car windows, $149.95 and up. 
Patterson Sun Shield. 302 S. 1st, 817- 
864-2264, Haskell. 	 3l-41e 

* For Sale 

GATED P1PL FOR SALE: Call 422- 
4918. 	 34-2tp THE RUSTY NAIL 

now has Mickey Mouse watches • wrist 
watches (two sizes) and pocket watches. 
Also, antique birdseye maple bedroom 
suite and antique steamer trunk. Pat 
Smith and Bill Longley, owners. 
Located next door to Buds For You, 
Munday. 	 34-3te 

TXS Vegetable Producers is now taking 
applications for summer employment. 
Office hours arc 9 a.m. - 3 p.m. Call 
422-4651. 	 34-2tc 

SUPER BUY! 14'010' mobile home. 
Good shape and quality. Can be moved. 
Setting in Guthrie, TX. Call 817-454- 
2010 noon or nights. 	 32-3tp 

THE KNOX CITY-O'BRIEN CISD is 
accepting applications for a full-time 
pre-kindergarten teacher. Please submit 
applications to Principal Johnny Rine-
hart, Knox City Elementary, P.O. Box 
638, Knox City, Texas 79529, or call 
817-658-3147. Knox City-O'Brien CISD 
is an equal opportunity employer. 34-2tc 

FOR SAI.E: 1982 Dodge Custom Van, 
loaded: 1976 Ford pickup, automatic, 
V8 with or without diesel tank, transfer 
pump and toolbox. Call after 6 p.m. 
422-4924. 	 32-tic 

BULK CATTLE FEED and hog feed 
manufactured and delivered by Baylor 
Milling Co., Seymour. Ph. 888-5595.. 
After 6 p.m. call 888-2683. 	tic 

LICENSED WATER WELL DRILLER 
Drilling house, stock, irrigation wells 
and test holes. Call W. P. Him 864-
3727, Haskell, Texas (day or night). tic 

OWN YOUR OWN apparel or shoe 
store, choose from: jean/sportswear, 
ladies, men's, children/maternity, large 
sizes, petite, dancewear/aerobic, bridal, 
lingerie or accessories store. Add color 
analysis. Brand names: Liz Claiborne, 
Healthtex, Chaus, Lee, St. Michele, 
Forcnza, Bugle Boy, Levi, Camp Bever-
ly Hills, Organically Grown, Lucia, over 
2000 others. Or $13.99 one price de-
signer, multi-tier pricing discount or 
family shoe store. Retail prices un-
believable for top quality shoes norafly 
priced from S19 to S60. Over 250 brands; 
2600 styles. $17,900 to $29,900; in-
ventory, training, fixtures, air tat 
grand opening, etc. Can open 15 days, 
Mr. Keenan (612) 888-1009. 	34-1tp 

FOR SALE: 1979 Chevrolet Impala, 4-
door, radio, heat and air, clean. Call 
422-4420. 	 32-t fc 

I WOULD LIKE TO do babysitting 
during the summer. Please call Danette 
Owens, 422-4489. 	 34-2tc 

* Real Estate 
STOLEN about 9:30 Saturday morning 
from Munday car wash, one new floor 
jack in an old suitcase and two hydraulic 
jacks. REWARD offered for any in-
formation. Contact Johnny Moore, 422- 
5182. 	 34-2tp 

OPEN YOUR OWN beautiful discount 
shoe or maximum price apparel store. 
Nationally known brands. First quality 
merchandise that you can retail for $6.75 
and up. Men, women's, children's. An-
drew Geller, Evan Picone, 9 West, Liz 
Claiborne, Amalfi, Gloria Vanderbilt, 
Camp Beverly Hills, Jordache, Lee, 
Levi, Zena, Organically Grown and 
many more. Your cash S investment of 
S14,900 to $26,900 includes beginning 
inventory, training and fixtures. Call 
anytime. Prestige Fashions, 1-800-247- 
9127. 	 34-1tp 

MARY KAY COSMETICS make nice 
graduation gifts. Call JANICE, 422-
4725. Visa and Mastercard accepted. 

34-1t c 

PUBLIC NOTICE 
The 1988-89 budget for the City of 

Munday, Texas has been officially 
adopted by the Munday City Council. 

A copy of the approved 1988-89 City 
of Munday Budget is available at the 
Munday City Hall for public inspection 
from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m., Monday through 
Friday. 

Walter M. Hertel 
City Administrator 

See Us For All Your 

Seed and Chemical Needs 

COTTON SEED 
Select Lankart 611 

Certified Cascot C-13 and B-2 
Certified Tamcot CAMD-E 

Certified Tamcot CD3H (New Variety) 

Also a good selection of 
Hybrid Sudan and Milo Seed 

Special 
Stockman Pride -- $7.25 Bag 

Warner's Gro and Graze -- $9.50 Bag 

Good stock of Thimet and Temik Chemicals 

Zeissel Bros., Inc. 
Fertilizer and Seed 

422-4606 or 422-5221 

Low Cholesterol 

FISH PLATE 
Baked Catfish 

Cajun Style 
served with 

a trip to the salad bar 
and baked potato 

$ 55 0 

Shamrock 
Cafe 

421-4027 	 Man daj• 

t• 



County Line Cheddar or Colby Halfmoon 

Longhorn Cheese 
10 oz $125  	PKG.  

FOR GREATER FOOD•BILL SAVINGS 

-̀ 41I'Vk /11P"'"--  

MFIATION•BUSTER VALUES"! 
SHOP THESE 

Price Saver 

Margarine 
PRKE 

010, spread 
Quarters 2 

1 LB. 
QTRS. 

FOR 

Brawny 
Paper 

Towels 
Jumbo Roll 

69' 
Northern 
Bathroom 

Tissue 
Assorted Colors 

4-Roll Pack 

99' 
Kraft Macaroni & Cheese 

$ Wheels or Music 

Dinners 	„..Lra For  

Surf Laundry 	 $A59 
Detergent 	147-oz. Boa lir 

Shurflne Charcoal 	$ 1 59 
Briquets 	10-Lb. Bag al. 

Purex 
Laundry Detergent 
40t Off Label! 
42-oz Box 

99' 
Limit 1 With $10.00 or More 

Grocery Purchase 

Texsun Assorted 

$ 1 39  Juices 	46-oz Can 

Chef Pride White Paper 

Plates 	9", 100-ct.99 t  

3 B $ Candy Bars 	 
Arrow Charcoal Lighter 

Fluid 	32-oz Size9W 
Q 

Hollywood Assorted 

Cobblers 	26-oz $ 1 
99 Pet-Ritz Frozen Assorted 

PORKVAIr3,ir BEANS 5  16 OZ. $1 
CANS 

CRISCO OIL 
(Regular) $199  

300  OFF LABEL 
48 OZ. 

BTL. 

Curel 
Cu ex t Polish 	 gg wAinh Remover 	  

Tunis 

   

$199 

 

Regular 
or Assorted 	75-0. 

 

    

Close. ITp TTartepr Coe.ntro4.16.0. 
$ 1 29 

$249  Lotion 	 6-os 
Moist 
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AFFILIATED 
SUPER MARKETS 

MUNDAY5  TEXAS 
Store Hours: Mon.-Fri. - 8:00-7:30- Saturday • 8 a.m. - 8 p.m. 

QUALIFIED 

CUT TO 
THE BONE! 

Fresh 

Ground
. 

CHUCK 
$169 

DOUBLE COUPONS 
TUESDAY and WEDNESDAY 

We will redeem all manufacturer cents-off coupons for double their value up to 
506 in value when the product is purchased. Limit one coupon per item. This 
policy does not include retailers, food stores, free coupons. cigarette or tobacco 
coupons or refund certificates. The total redemption will not exceed the value 
of the item purchased. 

We Gladly Accept Food Stamps 

Prices Good 
May 19-20-21, 1988 

We Reserve the Right 
To Limit Quantities. 

CLUB STEAKS 

'2. 99LB. 

DR PEPPER (All Varieties)varzs $129 
6-PACK 

of the Sea 
Chunk Light—Oil or Water 

Farm Fresh Fruits and Vegetables—. 

Vine 
Ripe 

Tomatoes 

 

6.5 OZ. 
CAN 

 

Washington 
Extra Fancy 

Red 
Delicious 

Meaty 9w  
Tender 

Lb. 

BEEF RIBS 

6-Pack 99t  
Carton 

Texas Okra 	Lb. 69G 	Cello Carrots 	2-Lb. Bag 594 
CALIFORNIA STALK CELERY ................................... Each 49 
HASS AVOCADOS CALIFORNIA. .......................... (70-Ct) 3 For $1.00 
PERSIAN LIMES ...................................... (175-co 8 For $1.00 
BELL PEPPERS FRESH GREEN ............................. (90- Ct) 4 For $ /.00 
JUMBO SWEET YELLOW ONIONS 	4 Lb. $1.00 

— HEALTH AND BEAUTY AIDS— 
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